# **INVITATION TO BID**

# **Hutchinson Road & Drainage Improvements**

ITB No. 2017-18



The Town of Miami Lakes Council:

Mayor Manny Cid Vice Mayor Timothy Daubert Councilmember Luis Collazo Councilmember Tony Lama Councilmember Ceasar Mestre Councilmember Frank Mingo Councilmember Nelson Rodriguez

Alex Rey, Town Manager The Town of Miami Lakes 6601 Main Street Miami Lakes, Florida 33014

Date Advertised	December 13, 2016
Non-Mandatory Pre-Bid Conference	N/A
Bids Due	11:00 AM, January 6, 2017

# Hutchinson Road & Drainage Improvements

# ITB 2017-18

# **Table of Contents**

Sec	tion A.	NOTICE TO BIDDERS
Sec	tion B.	INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS
B1.	DEI	FINITION OF TERMS
B2.	BID	PROCESS
	B2.01.	GENERAL REQUIREMENTS9
	B2.02.	PREPARATION OF BID
	B2.03.	BID PREPARATION COSTS AND RELATED COSTS
	B2.04.	PRE-BID CONFERENCE
	B2.05.	QUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS
	B2.06.	EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS
	B2.07.	INTERPRETATIONS AND CLARIFICATIONS11
	B2.08.	POSTPONEMENT OF BID OPENING DATE11
	B2.09.	ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF BIDS
	B2.10.	WITHDRAWAL OF BID
	B2.11.	OPENING OF BIDS
	B2.12.	LOCAL PREFERENCE
	B2.13.	TIE BIDS
	B2.14.	AWARD OF CONTRACT(S)12
	B2.15.	BID PROTEST PROCESS
	B2.16.	EXECUTION OF CONTRACT
B3.	REC	QUIRED FORMS & AFFIDAVITS12
	B3.01.	COLLUSION
	B3.02.	RELATIONSHIPS WITH THE TOWN AFFIDAVIT
	B3.03.	CONFLICT OF INTEREST/ANTI-KICKBACK
	B3.04.	PUBLIC RECORDS AFFIDAVIT
	B3.05.	PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES ACT13
Sec	tion C.	GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS14
C1.	PRE	ELIMINARY STEPS TO STARTING THE WORK14
	C1.01.	CONTRACTOR'S PRE-START REPRESENTATION14

	C1.02.	PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE1	.4
	C1.03.	PROJECT SCHEDULE	.4
	C1.04.	SCHEDULE OF VALUES1	.4
	C1.05.	CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS1	.5
	C1.06.	STAGING SITE1	.5
	C1.07.	COORDINATION WITH TOWN RESIDENTS1	.5
C2.	GEN	NERAL REQUIREMENTS	.5
	C2.01.	GENERAL REQUIREMENTS1	.5
	C2.02.	RULES AND REGULATIONS	.6
	C2.03.	HOURS FOR PERFORMING WORK1	.6
	C2.04.	SUBCONTRACTORS	.6
	C2.05.	CONSULTANT SERVICES1	.6
	C2.06.	AUTHORITY OF THE PROJECT MANAGER1	.7
	C2.07.	HURRICANE PREPAREDNESS1	.7
	C2.08.	INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR1	.8
	C2.09.	THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES1	.8
	C2.10.	ASSIGNMENT OR SALE OF CONTRACT1	.8
	C2.11.	TIME OF COMPLETION1	.8
	C2.12.	APPLICABLE LAW AND VENUE OF LITIGATION1	.8
	C2.13.	NON-EXCLUSIVE CONTRACT1	.8
	C2.14.	SEVERABILITY1	.8
	C2.15.	CONTRACT DOCUMENTS CONTAINS ALL TERMS1	.9
	C2.16.	ENTIRE AGREEMENT1	.9
	C2.17.	INTENTION OF THE TOWN1	.9
	C2.18.	NOTICES1	.9
	C2.19.	PRIORITY OF PROVISIONS2	20
	C2.20.	ROYALTIES AND PATENTS2	20
	C2.21.	OWNERSHIP OF THE WORK	20
C3.	IND	EMNITY & INSURANCE	1
	C3.01.	INDEMNIFICATION	!1
	C3.02.	CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR DAMAGES TO THE WORK	21
	C3.03.	DEFENSE OF CLAIMS	21

	C3.04.	INSURANCE	21
C4.	SITE	E ISSUES	23
	C4.01.	SITE INVESTIGATION AND REPRESENTATION	23
	C4.02.	METHOD OF PERFORMING THE WORK	24
	C4.03.	DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS	25
	C4.04.	PROTECTION OF PROPERTY, UTILITIES, AND THE PUBLIC	25
	C4.05.	CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR UTILITY PROPERTIES AND SERVICE	26
	C4.06.	ACCESS TO WATER AND UTILITIES	26
	C4.07.	COORDINATION OF THE WORK	27
	C4.08.	ACCESS TO THE PROJECT SITE(S)	27
	C4.09.	CLEANING UP; TOWN'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP	27
	C4.10.	SANITARY PROVISIONS	27
	C4.11.	MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC	28
	C4.12.	WORK IN STREET, HIGHWAY, & OTHER RIGHTS-OF-WAY	29
C5.	SAF	ETY ISSUES	29
	C5.01.	SAFETY PRECAUTIONS	29
	C5.02.	TRENCH SAFETY ACT	29
	C5.03.	MATERIAL SAFETY DATA SHEETS	30
C6.	PLA	NS, DOCUMENTS & RECORDS	30
	C6.01.	CONTRACTOR TO CHECK PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS AND DATA	30
	C6.02.	SHOP DRAWINGS AND SUBMITTALS	30
	C6.03.	TOWN FURNISHED DRAWINGS, SUPPLEMENTAL DRAWINGS AND INSTRUCTIONS	31
	C6.04.	REQUEST FOR INFORMATION	31
	C6.05.	RECORD SET	31
	C6.06.	ACCESS, REVIEW AND RELEASE OF RECORDS	32
C7.	COI	NTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES	32
	C7.01.	LABOR AND MATERIALS	32
	C7.02.	VEHICLES AND EQUIPMENT	33
	C7.03.	SUPERVISION OF THE WORK	33
	C7.04.	TOWN LICENSES, PERMITS AND FEES	33
	C7.05.	TAXES	34
	C7.06.	REMOVAL OF UNSATISFACTORY PERSONNEL	34

	C7.07.	COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE LAWS	34
	C7.08.	NONDISCRIMINATION, EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY, & ADA	34
	C7.09.	RELEASE OF LIENS/SUBCONTRACTOR'S STATEMENT OF SATISFACTION	34
	C7.10.	PURCHASE AND DELIVERY, STORAGE AND INSTALLATION	35
C8.	PA	YMENT PROCESS	. 35
	C8.01.	COMPENSATION	35
	C8.02.	ESTIMATED QUANTITIES	35
	C8.03.	LINE ITEM PRICING	35
	C8.04.	LINE ITEM QUANTITIES	36
	C8.05.	ADDITIONAL LINE ITEM PRICING	36
	C8.06.	REIMBURSIBLE EXPENSES	36
	C8.07.	PROGRESS PAYMENTS	36
	C8.08.	RETAINAGE & RELEASE	37
C9.	CO	NTRACTOR MODIFICATIONS & DISPUTE PROCESS	. 37
	C9.01.	FIELD DIRECTIVE	37
	C9.02.	CHANGE ORDERS	37
	C9.03.	FORCE MAJEURE	38
	C9.04.	EXTENSION OF TIME	38
	C9.05.	EXCUSABLE DELAY, NON-COMPENSABLE	40
	C9.06.	CLAIMS	40
	C9.07.	DISPUTES AND MEDIATION	41
	C9.08.	CONTINUING THE WORK	42
	C9.09.	FRAUD AND MISREPRESENTATION	42
	C9.10.	STOP WORK ORDER	42
	C9.11.	MATERIALITY AND WAIVER OF BREACH	42
	C9.12.	TIME IN WHICH TO BRING ACTION AGAINST THE TOWN	43
	C9.13.	CONTRACT EXTENSION	43
C10	. EAF	RLY TERMINATION & DEFAULT	. 43
	C10.01.	SET-OFFS, WITHHOLDING, AND DEDUCTIONS	43
	C10.02.	CONTRACTOR DEFAULT	43
	C10.03.	TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE	44
	C10.04.	REMEDIES AVAILABLE TO THE TOWN	45

C11.	SUBSTITUTIONS	;	
C12.	INSPECTION OF THE WORK	;	
C13.	UNCOVERING FINISHED WORK	;	
C14.	DEFECTIVE OR NON-COMPLIANT WORK	;	
C15.	FUNDS AVAILABILITY	;	
Section I	D. SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS	,	
D1.	SCOPE OF WORK	,	
D2.	CONTRACT TERM	,	
D3.	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES	,	
D4.	WARRANTY	,	
D5.	SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION, PUNCHLIST & FINAL COMPLETION	3	
D6.	ACCEPTANCE AND FINAL PAYMENT	)	
D7.	TREE ROOT PRUNING	)	
Section I	E. BID FORM	)	
ADDEND	UM ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM	;	
CERTIFIC	ATE OF AUTHORITY	;	
Section I	F. QUESTIONNAIRE	\$	
Section (	G. REQUIRED ATTACHMENTS 63	}	
TRENCH	SAFETY ACT	;	
CLIENT R	EFERENCE LETTER	ł	
ANTI-KIC	KBACK AFFIDAVIT	;	
NON-COLLUSIVE AFFIDAVIT			
PROPOS	ER'S RELATIONSHIPS WITH THE TOWN AFFIDAVIT68	3	
SWORN	STATEMENT ON PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES69	)	
CONFLIC	T OF INTEREST AFFIDAVIT	L	
COMPLIA	ANCE WITH PUBLIC RECORDS LAW73	;	
Section I	H. FORMS	ŀ	
CONTRA	CT EXECUTION FORM	;	
CORPORATE RESOLUTION			
	ATE RESOLUTION	)	
	ATE RESOLUTION		
LEASED E		7	
LEASED E FORM O	EMPLOYEE AFFIDAVIT	3	

## SECTION A. NOTICE TO BIDDERS

ITB Name:	Hutchinson Road & Drainage Improvements
ITB No.:	2017-18
Bids Due:	11:00AM EST, Friday, January 6, 2017

The Town of Miami Lakes (the "Town") will be accepting sealed Bids for the Town's Hutchinson Improvements Project ("Project"). Bidders are to submit one (1) original and two (2) copies of their Bid, with original signatures together with a copy of the Bid on a CD-ROM or Flash Drive. Sealed Bids, including the CD-ROM or Flash Drive <u>must</u> be received by the Town of Miami Lakes, Town Clerk at 6601 Main Street, Miami Lakes, Florida no later than 11:00 A.M. on January 6, 2017.

#### Scope of Work:

The Work consists of furnishing all labor, materials, machinery, tools, means of transportation, supplies, equipment, and services necessary for the milling and repaving of Hutchinson Road between Simmons Street and Turnbull Drive, and several drainage improvements to the same section of road in accordance with the plans contained in Exhibit A.

Hutchinson Road, between Simmons Street and Turnbull Drive, about 12,957.59 square feet of paved road, requires several road and drainage improvements. This section of road must be milled and repaved. Several swales in front of residences on Hutchinson Road will be improved, along with one section of drainage pipe. The percolation in ten swales will be improved with the appropriate percolation material. One section of drain pipe, approximately 17 feet, is blocked by heavy tree roots and will need to be replaced. During the mill and repaving effort, this pipe will be replaced with one French drain of 40LF and 24in. diameter.

Nearby, at the opposite side of Hutchinson Road, at the intersection of Turnbull Drive and Simmons Street, there is a low point that creates continuous water ponding. An existing swale will be reconditioned at this location while a small five (5) foot wide band of pavement in front of the swale will be milled and repaved in front of the swale to ensure water ponded will flow toward the swale.

Location: Hutchinson Road between Simmons Street and Turnbull Drive

#### Minimum Qualification Requirements:

To be eligible for award of this project, bidders shall:

- 1. Hold a current certified license as a General Contractor from the State of Florida OR hold a Certificate of Competency from the Miami-Dade County's Construction Trades Qualifying Board as a General Engineering Contractor or as a Specialty Engineering Contractor under which the work can be performed; and
- 2. Have completed a minimum of three (3) projects of similar size, scope and complexity in the last five (5) years.

The Town will consider a Bid as responsive where a Bidder has less than the stipulated minimum number of years of experience solely where the Bidder has undergone a name change and such change of name has been filed with the State of Florida.

Bid Documents are available on the Town's website at <u>www.miamilakes-fl.gov</u> under "Contractual Opportunities" and on <u>www.DemandStar.com</u>. Any inquiries regarding the Project may be directed to the Town at <u>procurement@miamilakes-fl.gov</u>. Telephone calls or verbal conversations are **not** permitted

All Bids must be submitted in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders. **Any Bids received after the specified time and date will not be considered**. The responsibility for submitting a Bid before the stated time and date is solely and strictly the responsibility of the Bidder.

Pursuant to subsection (t) "Cone of Silence" of Section 2-11.1 "Conflict of Interest and Code of Ethics Ordinance" of Miami Dade County, public notice is hereby given that a "Cone of Silence" is imposed concerning this solicitation. The "Cone of Silence" prohibits communications concerning the substance of RFP's, RFQ's or Bids, until such time as the Town Manager makes a written recommendation to the Town Council concerning the solicitation. Any questions concerning the substance of this or any other solicitation advertised by the Town should be submitted in writing to procurement@miamilakes-fl.gov while the Cone of Silence is in effect. Failure to comply with the Cone of Silence may result in the rejection of a Submittal. For additional information concerning the Cone of Silence please refer to Section 2-11.1 of Miami-Dade County Code.

# **SECTION B. INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS**

## **B1. DEFINITION OF TERMS**

- **1.** Award means that the Town Manager or Town Council, as applicable, has approved the award of a contract.
- 2. Bid means the Submittal tendered by a Bidder in response to this solicitation, which includes the price, authorized signature and all other information or documentation required by the Invitation to Bid ("ITB") at the time of submittal.
- **3.** Bid Form means the form that contains the goods or services to be purchased and that must be completed and submitted with the Bid.
- **4. Bidder** means any person, firm or corporation, or its duly authorized representative tendering a Submittal in response to this solicitation.
- 5. Change Order means a written document ordering a change in the Contract price or Contract time or a material change in the Work.
- 6. Completion Time means the number of calendar days specified for Final Completion of the Project.
- **7. Cone of Silence** means the time period and method of communications as required by Section 2-11.1 of the Miami-Dade County Code, which state that the Cone of Silence shall be in effect from the date the ITB is issued until the Town Manager issues a written recommendation.
- **8.** Construction Change Directive means a written directive to effect changes to the Work, issued by the Consultant or the Director that may affect the ITB Contract price or time.
- **9. Consultant** means a firm that has entered into a separate agreement with the Town for the provision of professional services.
- **10. Contract** means the ITB, the addendum, and the Bid documents that have been executed by the Bidder and the Town subsequent to approval of award by the Town.
- **11. Contract Documents** means the Contract as may be amended from time to time, and plans, specifications, addendum, clarifications, directives, Change Orders, payments and other such documents issued under or relating to the Contract.
- **12. Contractor** means the Successful Bidder who is issued a Purchase Order, Contract, Blanket Purchase Order agreement, or Term Contract to provide goods or services to the Town and who will be responsible for the acceptable performance of any Work and for the payment of all legal debts pertaining to the Work under the Contract.
- **13. Cure** means the action taken by the Contractor promptly, after receipt of written notice from the Town of a breach of the Contract Documents, which must be performed at no cost to the Town, to repair, replace, correct, or remedy all material, equipment, or other elements of the Work or the Contract Documents affected by such breach, or to otherwise make good and eliminate such breach.
- **14. Cure Period** means the period of time in which the Contractor is required to remedy deficiencies in the Work or compliance with the Contract Documents after receipt of a written Notice to Cure from the Town identifying the deficiencies and the time to Cure.
- **15.** Days mean calendar days unless otherwise specifically stated in the Contract.
- **16. Defective Work** means (a) Work that is unsatisfactory, deficient, or damaged, does not conform to the Contract Documents, or does not meet the requirements of any inspection, test or approval, or (b) Work associated with punch list items that the Contractor fails to complete within a reasonable time after issuance of the punch list by the Project Manager.
- **17. Design Documents, Plans or Sketch** means any construction plans and specifications or graphic representation included as part of the Contract.

- **18. Final Completion** means the date the Contractor has completed all the Work and submitted all documentation required by the Contract Documents.
- **19. Inspector** means an authorized representative of the Town assigned to make necessary inspections of materials furnished by Design-Build Firm and of the Work performed by the Contractor. The Town, at is sole discretion may hire a professional consultant to perform the inspections.
- **20. Materials** mean goods or equipment incorporated into the Work, or used or consumed in the performance of the Work.
- **21. Project** means a task or series of tasks that the Contractor must complete in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- **22. Project Manager** means the individual assigned by the Town Manager or designee to manage a Project.
- **23. Request for Information (RFI)** means a request from the Contractor seeking an interpretation or clarification relative to the Contract Documents. The RFI, which must be clearly marked RFI, must clearly and concisely set forth the issue(s) or item(s) requiring clarification or interpretation and why the response is required. The RFI must set forth the Contractor's interpretation or understanding of the document(s) in question, along with the reason for such understanding.
- **24. Responsive Bidder** means the Bidder whose Bid conforms in all material respects to the terms and conditions included in the ITB.
- **25. Responsible Bidder** means a Bidder who has the capability in all respects to perform in full the contract requirements, as stated in the ITB, and the integrity and reliability that will assure good faith performance.
- **26. Subcontractor** means a person, firm or corporation having a direct contract with Contractor, including one who furnishes material, equipment or services necessary to perform the Work.
- **27.** Submittal means the documents prepared and submitted by the Bidder in response to this ITB.
- **28. Substantial Completion** means that point at which the Project is at a level of completion in substantial compliance with the Contract Documents, and is fit for use in its intended purpose. Substantial Compliance will not be deemed to have occurred until any and all governmental entities, with regulatory authority or which have jurisdiction over the Work, have conducted all final inspections, and approved the Work. Beneficial use or occupancy will not be the sole factor in determining whether Substantial Completion has been achieved, unless a temporary certificate of completion has been issued.
- **29.** Town means the Town Council of the Town of Miami Lakes or the Town Manager, as applicable.
- **30. Town Manager** means the duly appointed chief administrative officer of the Town of Miami Lakes or designee.
- **31. Unbalanced Bid** means pricing that is not consistent with pricing in the industry or with market conditions and a comparison to the pricing submitted by other Bidders.
- **32.** Work as used herein refers to all reasonably necessary and inferable labor, material, equipment, and services, whether or not specifically stated, to be provided by the Contractor to fulfill its obligations under the Contract Documents.

# B2. BID PROCESS

#### B2.01. GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

The ITB, Bid Form and any addendum that may be issued constitute the complete set of requirements for this ITB. The Bid Form page(s), and all forms contained in the ITB must be completed, signed, and submitted in accordance with the requirements of Section 1. All Bids must be typewritten or filled in with pen and ink, and must be signed in <u>blue ink</u> by an officer or employee having authority to bind the

company or firm. Errors, corrections, or changes on any document must be initialed by the signatory of the Bid. Bidder will not be allowed to modify its Bid after the opening time and date.

#### B2.02. PREPARATION OF BID

The Bid Form contains multiple line items and the Bidder must provide prices for all line items and must provide the price for the total Bid amount. <u>Failure to include pricing on all line items as well as the total Bid Amount will result in the Bid being found non-responsive</u>.

**Bidder must use the blank Town forms provided herein.** The Bid must be signed and acknowledged by the Bidder in accordance with the directions on the ITB. Failure to utilize the Town's forms, or fully complete the required forms may result in a determination that the Bid is non-responsive.

A Bid will be considered non-responsive if it is conditioned on modifications, changes, or revisions to the terms and conditions or of the ITB.

The Bid prices are to include the furnishing of all labor, materials, equipment, all overhead/indirect expenses and profit, necessary for the completion of the Work, except as may be otherwise expressly provided in the Contract Documents.

Joint venture firms or teaming agreements will not be considered for award under this ITB.

#### B2.03. BID PREPARATION COSTS AND RELATED COSTS

All cost involved with the preparation and submission of a Bid to the Town or any work performed in connection therewith is the sole responsibility of the Bidder(s). No payment will be made for any Bid received, or for any other effort required of or made by the Bidder prior to commencement of Work as defined by any contract duly approved by the Town Council or Town Manager. The Town will bear no responsibility for any cost associated with any judicial proceedings resulting from the ITB process.

Bidder's must submit the line item price spreadsheet ("Spreadsheet") that is part of the Bid Form on a CD-ROM or flashdrive in MS Excel format at the time of Bid submission. Do not convert the Spreadsheet to .pdf format. Failure to submit the MS Excel Spreadsheet will result in the Bid being rejected as non-responsive. Where a discrepancy exists between the Total Bid Amount on the hard copy of the Bid and the Spreadsheet the price in the Spreadsheet will prevail. The Town Form is not to be altered, unlocked, or changed in any manner, including converting the Form to .pdf. Such action will result in a Bid being rejected as non-responsive.

The Bid Form explains how Bidders are to price each line item of the Price Form, Form-PS.

#### B2.04. PRE-BID CONFERENCE

No pre-bid conference is scheduled for this solicitation.

#### B2.05. QUALIFICATION OF BIDDERS

Bidder, by virtue of submitting its Bid, certifies that it is qualified and capable of performing the Work required under the Contract. To qualify for award, Bidder must meet the minimum qualification requirements stated in Section 1. Bidders must submit a completed Questionnaire Form utilizing the form included in the ITB. Failure to complete and submit this form or to meet the minimum qualifications will result in the Bid being deemed non-responsive. The Town may at its sole discretion allow a Bidder to amend an incomplete Questionnaire during the evaluation process provided that the Bidder has included the Questionnaire in its Bid.

### B2.06. EXAMINATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

It is the responsibility of each Bidder, before submitting a Bid in response to this ITB to:

a. Carefully review the ITB, including any Addendum and notify the Town of any conflicts, errors or discrepancies.

- b. Take into account federal, state and local, including, without limitation, the Town's Code, and Miami-Dade County and the State of Florida's statutes laws, rules, regulations, and ordinances that may affect a Bidder's ability to perform the Work.
- c. Study and carefully correlate Contractor's observations with the requirements of the ITB.

The submission of a Bid in response to this solicitation constitutes an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that it will comply with the requirements of the Contract Documents and that without exception, the Bid is premised upon performing and furnishing the Work required under the Contract Documents and that the Contract Documents are sufficient in detail to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for the performance of the Work.

#### B2.07. INTERPRETATIONS AND CLARIFICATIONS

All questions about the meaning or intent of the ITB, must be directed in writing and <u>submitted by e-mail</u> to the Procurement Office, at <u>procurement@miamilakes-fl.gov</u>. Interpretation or clarifications considered necessary by the Town in response to such questions will be issued by means of an addendum. All addenda will be posted on the Town's website, <u>www.miamilakes-fl.gov</u> under Contractual Opportunities. <u>It is the sole responsibility of the Bidder to obtain all addenda</u> by visiting the Town's website. Written questions must be received no less than ten (10) days prior to bid opening. Only questions answered by written addenda will be binding. Verbal interpretation or clarifications will be without legal effect.

#### B2.08. POSTPONEMENT OF BID OPENING DATE

The Town reserves the right to postpone the date for receipt and opening of Bids and will make a reasonable effort to give at least five (5) calendar days' notice prior to the Bid opening date, of any such postponement to prospective Bidders. Any such postponement will be announced through the issuance of an addendum posted to the Town's website.

#### B2.09. ACCEPTANCE OR REJECTION OF BIDS

The Town reserves the right to reject any and all Bids, with or without cause, to waive technical errors and informalities, or to cancel or re-issue this solicitation. The Town also reserves the right to reject the Bid of any Bidder who has failed to previously perform under a contract or who is in arrears to the Town.

#### a. Unbalanced Bids

The Town reserves the right to reject any Bid where the line item pricing is determined to be unbalanced. Such determination will be made at the sole discretion of the Town. An Unbalanced Bid price, which will be determined at the sole discretion of the Town, includes, but is not limited to, pricing that is not consistent with pricing in the industry or with market conditions and a comparison to the pricing submitted by other Bidders. An Unbalanced Bid typically occurs where the prices for one or more line items are too low a price to cover the actual cost to perform the Work (including overhead and profit) or too high a price where excessive profit will occur.

#### B2.10. WITHDRAWAL OF BID

Bidder warrants, by virtue of bidding, that its Bid and the prices quoted in its Bid are firm and irrevocable for acceptance by the Town for a period of one hundred twenty (120) calendar days from the date of the Bid submittal deadline. Bidder may change or withdraw its Bid prior to the Bid submittal deadline. All changes or withdrawals must be made in writing to the Town Clerk. Oral/Verbal modifications will not be valid. Once the Town makes an Award, the Bid cannot be withdrawn.

#### B2.11. OPENING OF BIDS

Bids will be publicly opened at the appointed time and place stated in the ITB and the names of the Bidders will be announced. The Town at its sole option may read the Bid prices. Late Bids will not be

opened. Town staff is not responsible for the premature opening of a Bid if the Bid is not properly sealed, addressed and labeled. Bidders or their authorized agents are invited to be present at the Bid opening. Any additional information on the Bid Submittals will be made available in accordance with Florida Statute 119.071, Paragraph (b) of subsection (1), item 2, as amended. Review of the Bid Submittals by Town staff will determine the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder(s).

#### B2.12. LOCAL PREFERENCE

This ITB is subject to local preference under Town Ordinance 12-142, Section 13.

#### B2.13. TIE BIDS

Preference shall be given to businesses with Drug-Free Workplace programs. Whenever two (2) or more bids which are equal in price, the Award will be determined in accordance with Florida Statute 287.133(2)(a),\_the Drug-Free Workplace Act. Where tie Bids still exist the Award will be made to the Bidder whom has most successfully completed work for the Town.

### B2.14. AWARD OF CONTRACT(S)

The Town anticipates awarding a contract to the lowest responsive and responsible Bidder(s) that is in the best interest of the Town.

The Town may require demonstration of competency and, at its sole discretion, conduct site visit(s) and inspections of the Bidder's place of business, require the Bidder to furnish documentation or require the Bidder to attend a meeting to determine the Bidder's qualifications and ability to meet the terms and conditions of this Contract. The Town will consider, but not be limited to, such factors as financial capability, labor force, equipment, experience, knowledge of the trade work to be performed, the quantity of Work being performed by the Contractor and past performance on Town and other contracts. In no case will the Award be made until all necessary investigations have been made into the responsibility of the Bidder and the Town is satisfied that the Bidder(s) is qualified to perform the Work.

#### B2.15. BID PROTEST PROCESS

Any Bidder wishing to file a protest as to the requirements or award of this ITB must do so in accordance with Town Ordinance 12-142, Section 16, which is available at <u>http://www.miamilakes-fl.gov/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=67&Itemid=269</u>.

#### B2.16. EXECUTION OF CONTRACT

The Successful Bidder must, within fourteen (14) calendar days after receiving a Notice of Award, sign and deliver to the Town the Contract attached hereto together with the acceptable bonds as required in this ITB.

## **B3. REQUIRED FORMS & AFFIDAVITS**

#### B3.01. <u>COLLUSION</u>

Where two (2) or more related parties, as defined in this Article, each submit a response to an ITB, such submissions will be presumed to be collusive. The foregoing presumption may be rebutted by the presentation of evidence as to the extent of ownership, control and management of such related parties in preparation and submission under such ITB. Related parties means employees, officers or the principals thereof which have a direct or indirect ownership interest in another firm or in which a parent company or the principals thereof of one Bidder have a direct or indirect ownership interest in another firm or in which a be developed independently. Where two or more Bidders have worked together, discussed the details of their bids prior to submission of their Bids or worked together in independently submitting Bids such actions will be deemed to be collusion.

#### B3.02. <u>RELATIONSHIPS WITH THE TOWN AFFIDAVIT</u>

The Bidder must identify any relationship the owners or employees have with the Town's elected officials or staff using the Relationships with the Town affidavit found in Section H, Required Attachments.

#### B3.03. CONFLICT OF INTEREST/ANTI-KICKBACK

Bidder must complete and submit the Conflict of Interest, Anti-Kickback and Proposer's Relationships to the Town Affidavits found in Section H, Required Attachments, in its Bid. Bidder certifies that its Bid is made independently of any assistance or participation from any Town employee, elected official, or contractor working for or on behalf of the Town, who assisted in any aspect with the development, evaluation, or award if this or any solicitation issued by the Town.

Town employees may not contract with the Town through any corporation, or business entity in which they or their immediate family members hold a controlling financial interest (e.g. ownership of five (5) percent or more). Immediate family members, including spouse, parents, and children are also prohibited from contracting with the Town without the prior approval of the Town Council.

Miami-Dade County Ordinance 2-11.1, Conflict of Interest & Code of Ethics ordinance or the provisions of Chapter 112, Part III, Fla. Stat., Code of Ethics for Public Officers and Employees, as applicable and as amended are hereby included into and made a part of this solicitation.

#### B3.04. PUBLIC RECORDS AFFIDAVIT

The Town shall comply with the Public Records Law as provided by Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, and all applicable amendments. Applicants must invoke the exemptions to disclosure provided by law in the response to the solicitation and must identify the data or other materials to be protected by separate envelope, and must state the reasons why such exclusion from public disclosure is necessary. The submission of a response authorizes release of your firm's credit data to the Town.

All prospective Bidders must complete and submit the Compliance with Public Records Law affidavit with their Bid. Failure to submit the completed affidavit may result in the Bid being deemed non-responsive. Bidders, by submitting the Compliance with Public Records Law affidavit, specifically acknowledge their obligation to comply with Section 119.0701, Florida Statutes.

#### B3.05. PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES ACT

In accordance with the Public Entity Crimes Act, (Section 287.133, Florida Statutes) a person or affiliate who is a contractor, who had been placed on the convicted vendor list following a conviction for a public entity crime may not submit a bid on a contract to provide any goods or services to the Town, may not submit a bid on a contract with a public entity for the construction or repair of a public building or public work, may not submit bids on leases or real property to the Town, may not be awarded or perform work as a contractor, supplier, subcontractor, or consultant under a contract with any public entity, and may not transact business with the Town in excess of the threshold amount provided in Section 287.917, Florida Statutes, for Category Two for a period of 36 months from the date of being placed on the convicted vendor list. Violation of this section by the Contractor will result in rejection of the Bid, termination of the contract, and may cause Contractor debarment.

# SECTION C. GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

# C1. PRELIMINARY STEPS TO STARTING THE WORK

## C1.01. CONTRACTOR'S PRE-START REPRESENTATION

Contractor represents that it has familiarized itself with, and assumes full responsibility for having familiarized itself with the nature and extent of the Contract Documents, Work, location of the Work, all local conditions, and any federal, state, county, and local laws, ordinances, rules and regulations that may, in any manner, affect performance of the Work, and represents that it has combined its inspections and observations with the requirements of the Contract Documents. Contractor further represents that it has studied all surveys, document, and reports of including those of any subsurface and latent physical conditions referred to in the specifications and made such additional inspections and investigations as it deems necessary for the performance of the Work and that he has coordinated the results of all such data, inspections, and investigations with the requirements.

### C1.02. <u>PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE</u>

Within fourteen (14) calendar days after execution of the Contract by the Town, and before any Work is performed at the Project site, a pre-construction conference will be held. Prior to this meeting the Contractor must submit its Project Schedule and Schedule of Values so they and other details of the project can be discussed.

#### C1.03. PROJECT SCHEDULE

Contractor must submit a proposed Project schedule as follows:

- 1. Schedule identifying the schedule for each of the tasks required to complete the Project. The proposed Project schedule must be submitted within ten (10) calendar days of the Notice of Award and such submittal will be subject to the Project Manager's review. Subsequent to such review of said schedule the Contractor will establish said schedule as the baseline schedule.
- 2. All updates of schedules must be tracked against the baseline schedule and must be at a minimum submitted with each pay application. An updated schedule against the baseline must also be submitted upon execution of each change order that impacts the Contract Documents Time for completion. Failure to submit such schedules will result in the rejection of any submitted payment application.
- 3. All Project Schedules must be prepared in Microsoft Project 2007 or earlier unless otherwise approved by the Project Manager. At the time of submission of schedules, Contractor must submit a hard copy as well as an electronic version. Electronic versions must not be submitted in a .pdf format.

In addition to the Project Schedule the Contractor must provide a two (2) week look-ahead schedule that reflects the Work to be performed during the two (2) week period. The look-ahead schedule must be provided to the Project Manager and Consultant every other Thursday prior to the start of the two-week period. This schedule will, at a minimum, include the area(s) where Work is to be performed and the Work to be performed in the area(s).

#### C1.04. <u>SCHEDULE OF VALUES</u>

The Contractor must submit two copies of a Schedule of Values, which must be submitted within fourteen (14) calendar days of the issuance of the Notice of Award. The Schedule of Values shall indicate a complete breakdown of labor and material of all categories of Work on the Project. Contractor's overhead and profit should be listed as separate line items. Each line item must be identified with the number and title of the major specification section or major components of the

items. The Project Manager may require further breakdown after review of the Contractor's submittal. The Town reserves the right to require such information from the Contractor as may be necessary to determine the accuracy of the Schedule of Values. **The combined total value for mobilization under the Schedule of Values shall not exceed 5% of the value of the Contract.** 

The accepted Schedule of Values must be incorporated into the Contractor's payment application form.

#### C1.05. <u>CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS</u>

Prior to commencement of the Work the Contractor must take digital photographs and color audiovideo recording to document existing conditions and submit copies in an acceptable format to the Town prior to commencement of the Work. Contractor must submit with each application for payment photographs that accurately reflect the progress of all aspects of the Work. The number of photographs to be taken will be based on the magnitude of the Work being performed. Contractor must submit one copy of each photograph in print and digitally.

#### C1.06. STAGING SITE

The Contractor is solely responsible for making all arrangements for any staging site(s) that may be necessary for the performance of the Work and the Contractor is responsible for all site security and any loss, damage or theft to its equipment and materials. The Town at its sole discretion may make a staging site available for use by the Contractor. If such site is made available by the Town, the Town assumes no responsibility or liability, and the Contractor will be responsible for any loss, damage or theft to its equipment and materials. The Contractor is also responsible for restoring the site to its pre-existing condition prior to the Contractor's use of the site.

The Contractor may be required to provide or may choose to use an office trailer for the duration of the Project. The Project Manager will authorize the use of any office trailer and the placement location for the office trailer. The Contractor must obtain all required permits from the appropriate regulatory agencies.

## C1.07. COORDINATION WITH TOWN RESIDENTS

Contractor will, be responsible to provide written notification to the Town residents impacted by the Work at least seven (7) days prior to the commencement of the Work. Notification shall be made using a flyer, in a format acceptable to the Project Manager, and must be delivered by mail or by personal delivery. Contractor must maintain a record of the date(s) of notification and provide such information to the Project Manager. Contractor must not commence Work until notification to residents is provided in a manner acceptable to the Town. Contractor must also coordinate with the residents all Work that impacts residents' driveway approaches. Additionally, the Contractor may be required to attend resident informational meetings.

## C2. GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

## C2.01. <u>GENERAL REQUIREMENTS</u>

The employee(s) of the Contractor will be considered to be at all times its employee(s), and not employee(s) or agent(s) of the Town or any of its departments.

The Contractor agrees that the Contractor will at all times employ, maintain and assign to the performance of the Contract a sufficient number of competent and qualified professionals and other personnel to meet the requirements of the Work to be performed.

The Contractor agrees to adjust staffing levels or to replace any staff personnel if so requested by the Town Manager or designee, should the Town Manager or designee make a determination that said staffing is unacceptable or that any individual is not performing in a manner consistent with the requirements for such a position.

The Contractor represents that its staff personnel have the proper skills, training, background, knowledge, experience, rights, authorizations, integrity, character and licenses necessary to perform the Work, in a competent and professional manner.

The Contractor must at all times cooperate with the Town, or the Consultant (if any) and coordinate its respective Work efforts to most effectively and efficiently progress the performance of the Work.

The Town, the Consultant (if any) and other agencies authorized by the Town, must have full access to the Project site at all times.

The apparent silence of the Contract Documents as to any detail, or the apparent omission from them of a detailed description concerning any Work to be done and materials to be furnished, will be regarded as meaning that only best practices are to prevail and only materials and workmanship of the best quality are to be used in the performance of the Work.

#### C2.02. RULES AND REGULATIONS

The Contractor must comply with all laws and regulations applicable to provision of services specified in the Contract Documents. The Contractor must be familiar with all federal, state and local laws, rules, regulations, codes, and ordinances that affect the Work.

Where portions of the Work traverse or cross federal, state, county or local highways, roads, streets, or waterways, and the agency in control of such property has established standard specifications, rules or regulations governing items of Work that differ from these specifications, the most stringent specifications, rules and regulations will apply.

#### C2.03. HOURS FOR PERFORMING WORK

All Work must be performed in accordance with the Town's Noise Ordinance No. 04-50 unless specifically stated otherwise in a Field Directive. Work to be performed outside these hours will require the prior written approval of the Project Manager.

#### C2.04. SUBCONTRACTORS

Contractor is solely responsible for all acts and omissions of its Subcontractors. Nothing in the Contract Documents creates any contractual relationship between any Subcontractor and the Town. Contractor is responsible for the timely payment of its Subcontractors and suppliers as required by Florida Statute Chapter 218.735. Failure to comply with these payment requirements will place the Contractor in default of the Contract.

Contractor must not employ any subcontractor against whom Town may have a reasonable objection.

Contractor must utilize the Subcontractors identified in its Bid submission. The replacement, addition, or deletion of any Subcontractor(s) will be subject to the prior written approval of the Project Manager.

Bidders that will be using a temporary labor company to provide staffing for the Project must complete the Leased Employees Affidavit in Section I. Forms and include it with their Bid. Failure include this form may result in the Bid being rejected as non-responsive.

#### C2.05. <u>CONSULTANT SERVICES</u>

The Town, at its sole discretion may hire a Consultant who may serve as the Town's representative for the Project. Where a Consultant has been identified, the Consultant and the Project Manager will both have authority to act on behalf of the Town to the extent provided in the Contract Documents and as outlined in Article 3.32, Authority of the Project Manager, of the General Terms and Conditions, where such authority has been delegated in writing by the Town Manager.

#### C2.06. AUTHORITY OF THE PROJECT MANAGER

The Town Manager hereby authorizes the Project Manager to determine, all questions of any nature whatsoever arising out of, under or in connection with, or in any way relating to or on account of the Work, and questions as to the interpretation of the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents. The Project Manager may delegate some of the authority contained in this Article to the Consultant.

The Contractor is bound by all determinations or orders of the Project Manager and must promptly respond to requests of the Project Manager, including the withdrawal or modification of any previous order, and regardless of whether the Contractor agrees with the Project Manager's determination or requests. Where requests are made orally, the Project Manager will follow up in writing, as soon thereafter as is practicable.

The Project Manager and Consultant have authority to act on behalf of the Town to the extent provided by the Contract, unless otherwise modified in writing by the Town. All instructions to the Contractor will be issued in writing. All instructions to the Contractor will be issued through the Town Manager or designee or the Project Manager.

The Project Manager will not be responsible for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work, and will not be responsible for the Contractor's failure to carry out the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

All interpretations and recommendations of the Project Manager and Consultant will be consistent with the intent of the Contract Documents.

Interpretation of the Contract terms and conditions will be issued by the Town's Procurement Manager.

The Project Manager and Consultant will have authority to reject Work that does not conform to the Contract Documents. Whenever, in their opinion, it is considered necessary or advisable to ensure the proper completion of the Work the Project Manager or Consultant have authority to require special inspections or testing of the Work, whether or not such Work is fabricated, installed or completed.

The Project Manager's authority to act under this paragraph, or any decision made in good faith either to exercise or not to exercise such authority, give rise to any duty or responsibility of the Project Manager to the Contractor, any subcontractor, supplier or any of their agents, employees, or any other person performing any of the Work.

The Project Manager is not responsible for the acts or omissions of the Contractor, any Subcontractor, or any of their agents or employees, or any other persons performing any of the Work.

#### C2.07. HURRICANE PREPAREDNESS

During such periods of time as are designated by the United States Weather Bureau or Miami Dade County as being a severe weather event, including a hurricane watch or warning, the Contractor, at no cost to the Town, must take all precautions necessary to secure any Work in response to all threatened storm events, regardless of whether the Contractor has given notice of same, in accordance with the Miami-Dade County Code.

Compliance with any specific severe weather event or alert precautions will not constitute additional work.

Suspension of the Work caused by a threatened or actual storm event, regardless of whether the Town has directed such suspension, will entitle the Contractor to additional Contract time as non-compensable, Excusable Delay, and will not give rise to a claim for compensable delay.

#### C2.08. INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

The Contractor is engaged as an independent business and agrees to perform Work as an independent contractor. In accordance with the status of an independent contractor, the Contractor covenants and agrees that the Contractor will conduct business in a manner consistent with that status, that the Contractor will not claim to be an officer or employee of the Town for any right or privilege applicable to an officer or employee of the Town, including, but not limited to: worker's compensation coverage; unemployment insurance benefits; social security coverage; retirement membership, or credit.

#### C2.09. THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES

Neither Contractor nor Town intends to directly or substantially benefit a third party by this Contract. Therefore, the parties agree that there are no third party beneficiaries to this Contract and that no third party will be entitled to assert a claim against either of them based upon this Contract.

#### C2.10. ASSIGNMENT OR SALE OF CONTRACT

The performance of this Contract will not be transferred pledged, sold, delegated or assigned, in whole or in part, by the Contractor without the prior written consent of the Town. It is understood that a sale of the majority of the stock or partnership shares of the Contractor, a merger or bulk sale, an assignment for the benefit of creditors will each be deemed transactions that would constitute an assignment or sale hereunder. The Town may request any information it deems necessary to review any request for assignment or sale of the Contract.

The Contractor must notify the Project Manager prior to any Assignment of the Contract, which must be approved by the Town for the transfer of the Contract. The Town may, at its sole discretion, elect not to approve the transfer of the Contract, which will result in the Contract being terminated in accordance with the Termination for Convenience provision of the Contract. Any transfer without Town approval will be cause for the Town to terminate this Contract for default and the Contractor will have no recourse from such termination.

Nothing herein will either restrict the right of the Contractor to assign monies due to, or to become due or be construed to hinder, prevent or affect any assignment by the Contractor for the benefit of its creditors, made pursuant to applicable law.

#### C2.11. TIME OF COMPLETION

Time is of the essence with regard to completion of the Work to be performed under the Contract. Delays and extensions of time may be allowed only in accordance with the provisions of the Contract. The time allowed for completion of the work will be stated in the Bid.

#### C2.12. APPLICABLE LAW AND VENUE OF LITIGATION

This Contract will be enforceable in Miami-Dade County, Florida, and if legal action is necessary by either party with respect to the enforcement of any or all of the terms or conditions the sole venue will be Miami-Dade County, Florida.

#### C2.13. NON-EXCLUSIVE CONTRACT

It is the intent of the Town to enter into a Contract with all successful Bidder(s) that will satisfy its needs as described herein. However, the Town reserves the right, as deemed in its best interest, to perform, or cause to be performed, the Work and services, or any portion thereof, as it sees fit, including but not limited to: award of other contracts, use of another contractor, or perform the Work with its own employees.

#### C2.14. <u>SEVERABILITY</u>

In the event any provision of the Contract Documents is determined by a Court of competent jurisdiction to be illegal or unenforceable, then such unenforceable or unlawful provision will be excised from this Contract, and the remainder of the Contract Documents will continue in full force and effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the result of the deletion of such provision will materially

and adversely affect the rights of either party, such party may elect, at its option, to terminate the Contract in its entirety. An election to terminate the Contract based upon this provision must be made within seven (7) calendar days after the finding by the Court becomes final.

#### C2.15. CONTRACT DOCUMENTS CONTAINS ALL TERMS

The Contract Documents and all documents incorporated herein by reference contain all the terms and conditions agreed upon by the parties hereto, and no other agreement, oral or otherwise, regarding the subject matter of the Contract Documents will be deemed to exist or to bind any of the parties hereto, or to vary any of the terms contained herein.

#### C2.16. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

The Contract Documents, as they may be amended from time to time, represent the entire and integrated Contract between the Town and the Contractor and supersede all prior negotiations, representations or agreements, written or oral. This Contract may not be amended, changed, modified, or otherwise altered in any respect, at any time after the execution hereof, except by a written document executed with the same formality and equal dignity herewith. Waiver by either party of a breach of any provision of the Contract Documents will not be deemed to be a waiver of any other breach of any provision of the Contract Documents.

#### C2.17. INTENTION OF THE TOWN

It is the intent of the Town to describe in the ITB the Work to be completed in accordance with all codes and regulations governing all the Work to be performed under this Contract. Any work, labor, materials and/or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Contract as being required to produce the intended results must be supplied by Contractor whether or not specifically called for in the Contract Documents. Where words, which have well-known technical or trade meanings are used to describe Work, materials or equipment, such words will be interpreted in accordance with that meaning. Reference to standard specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization or association, or to the laws or regulations of any governmental authority, whether such reference be specific or by implication, will mean the latest standard specification, manual, code or laws or regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids and Contractor must comply therewith. Town will have no duties other than those duties and obligations expressly set forth within the Contract Documents.

#### C2.18. <u>NOTICES</u>

Whenever either party desires to give written notice to the other relating to the Contract, such must be addressed to the party for whom it is intended at the place specified below; and the place for giving the notice will remain until it has been changed by written notice in compliance with the provisions of this Article. Notice will be deemed given on the date received or within 3 days of mailing, if mailed through the United States Postal Service. Notice will be deemed given on the date sent via e-mail or facsimile. Notice will be deemed given via courier/delivery service upon the initial delivery date by the courier/delivery service. For the present, the parties designate the following as the respective places for giving of notice:

For Town:

Mr. Alex Rey Town Manager Town of Miami Lakes 6601 Main Street Miami Lakes, Florida 33014 reya@miamilakes-fl.gov Mr. Raul Gestesi Town Attorney Town of Miami Lakes 6601 Main Street Miami Lakes, Florida 33014

For Contractor:

## Space intentionally left blank

During the Work the Contractor must maintain continuing communications with designated Town representative(s). The Contractor must keep the Town fully informed as to the progress of the Work under the Contract.

#### C2.19. PRIORITY OF PROVISIONS

If there is a conflict or inconsistency between any term, statement requirement, or provision of any exhibit attached hereto, any document or events referred to herein, or any document incorporated into the Contract Documents by reference and a term, statement, requirement, the specifications or any plans, or provision of the Contract Documents the following order of precedence will apply:

In the event of conflicts in the Contract Documents the priorities stated below will govern;

- 1. Revisions and Change Orders to the Contract will govern over the Contract
- 2. The Contract Documents will govern over the Contract
- 3. The Special Conditions will govern over the General Conditions of the Contract
- 4. Addendum to an ITB will govern over the ITB

In the event that Drawings and specifications are provided with the Contract the priorities stated below will govern:

- 1. Scope of Work and Specifications will govern over Plans and Drawings
- 2. Schedules, when identified as such will govern over all other portions of the Plans
- 3. Specific notes will govern over all other notes, and all other portions of the Plans, unless specifically stated otherwise
- 4. Larger scale drawings will govern over smaller scale drawings
- 5. Figured or numerical dimensions will govern over dimensions obtained by scaling
- 6. Where provisions of codes, manufacturer's specifications or industry standards are in conflict, the more restrictive, strict, or higher quality will govern

#### C2.20. ROYALTIES AND PATENTS

All fees, royalties, and claims for any invention, or pretended inventions, or patent of any article, material, arrangement, appliance, or method that may be used upon or in any manner be connected with the construction of the Work or appurtenances, are hereby included in the prices stipulated in the Contract for said Work.

#### C2.21. <u>OWNERSHIP OF THE WORK</u>

The Contractor is solely responsible for all Work, until Final Completion of the Work. Contractor is liable for all damage, theft, maintenance, and safety until such time as the Town issues a notice of Final Completion of the Work.

# C3. INDEMNITY & INSURANCE

#### C3.01. INDEMNIFICATION

The Contractor must indemnify and hold harmless the Town, its officers, agents and employees from and against all liability, claims, damages, losses and expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees and costs at both trial and appellate levels arising out of or resulting from the performance of the Work under this Contract, caused by negligence, recklessness, intentional misconduct, or any act or omission of the Contractor or anyone directly or indirectly employed by Contractor or anyone for whose acts Contractor may be liable. The Contractor expressly understands and agrees that any insurance protection required by this Contract or otherwise provided by Contractor will in no way limit the responsibility to indemnify, keep and save harmless and defend the Town or its officers, employees, agents and instrumentalities as herein provided.

The Contractor agrees and recognizes that the Town will not be held liable or responsible for any claims which may result from any actions or omissions of the Contractor in which the Town participated either through review or concurrence of the Contractor's actions. In reviewing, approving or rejecting any submissions by the Contractor or other acts of the Contractor, the Town in no way assumes or shares any responsibility or liability of the Contractor or Subcontractor, under this Contract. The Contractor will defend the Town or provide for such defense at its own expense, at the Town's option.

This indemnification obligation will survive the expiration or termination of this Contract.

The Town has provided specific consideration for the indemnification of \$10.00 from the sums due to the Contractor under this Contract.

### C3.02. <u>CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR DAMAGES TO THE WORK</u>

Contractor accepts full responsibility for Work against all losses or damages of whatever nature sustained until acceptance by Town Manager or designee, and must promptly repair or replace, at no additional cost to the Town any Work, materials, equipment, or supplies damaged, lost, stolen, or destroyed from any cause whatsoever.

Contractor is full responsible for Work against all losses or damages of whatever nature sustained until acceptance by Town, and must promptly repair or replace, at no additional cost to the Town any Work, materials, equipment, or supplies damaged, lost, stolen, or destroyed from any cause whatsoever.

#### C3.03. DEFENSE OF CLAIMS

Should any claim be made or any legal action brought in any way relating to the Work under the Contract, the Contractor will diligently render to the Town any and all assistance which the Town may require of the Contractor.

## C3.04. INSURANCE

Without limiting any of the other obligations or liabilities of Contractor, the Contractor must secure and maintain throughout the duration of this Contract, insurance of such type and in such amounts necessary to protect its interest and the interest of the Town against hazards or risks of loss as specified below. The underwriter of such insurance must be qualified to do business in the State of Florida, be rated "B" as to management and "Class V" as to strength or better as rated by the latest edition of Best's Insurance Guide, published by A.M. Best Company, Oldwick, New Jersey, or its equivalent, The insurance carrier must have agents upon whom service of process may be made in the State of Florida. The insurance coverage will be primary insurance with respect to the Town, its officials, employees, agents and volunteers. Any insurance maintained by the Town will be in excess of the Contractor's insurance and will not contribute to the Contractor's insurance. The insurance coverages must include a minimum of:

#### a. Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance:

Coverage to apply for all employees for statutory limits as required by the State of Florida's Statutory Workers' Compensation Law and all applicable Federal laws. The policy(ies) must include Employer's Liability with minimum limits of \$500,000 each accident and a waiver of subrogation.

#### b. Employer's Liability:

Limit for each bodily injury by an accident must be \$1,000,000 policy limit for each accident, per employee, including bodily injury caused by disease.

#### c. Comprehensive Business Automobile and Vehicle Liability Insurance:

This insurance must be written in comprehensive form and must protect the Contractor and the Town against claims for injuries to members of the public and/or damages to property of others arising from the Contractor's use of motor vehicles or any other equipment and must cover operation with respect to onsite and offsite operations and insurance coverage must extend to any motor vehicles or other equipment irrespective of whether the same is owned, non-owned, or hired. The limit of liability must not be less than \$500,000 per occurrence, combined single limit for Bodily Injury Liability and Property Damage Liability. Coverage must be afforded on a form no more restrictive than the latest edition of the Business Automobile Liability Policy, without restrictive endorsement, as filed by the Insurance Services Office.

### d. Commercial General Liability ("CGL").

This insurance must be written in comprehensive form and must protect the Contractor and the Town against claims arising from injuries to members of the public or damage to property of others arising out of any act or omission to act of the Contractor or any of its agents, employees, or subcontractors. The limit of liability must not be less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence, combined single limit for Bodily Injury Liability and Property Damage Liability. Coverage must be afforded on a primary and non-contributory basis and with a coverage form no more restrictive than the latest edition of the Commercial General Liability Policy, without restrictive endorsements, as filed by the Insurance Services Office, and must include: (1) Premises and/or Operations; (2) Independent contractors and Products and/or completed Operations; (3) Broad Form Property Damage, Personal Injury and a Contractual Liability Endorsement, including any hold harmless and/or indemnification agreement.

- Products and/or Completed Operations for contracts with an Aggregate Limit of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) per project. Contractor must maintain in force until at least three years after completion of all Work required under the Contract, coverage for Products and Completed Operations, including Broad Form Property Damage.
- 2. Personal and Advertising Injury with an aggregate limit of **One Million Dollars** (\$1,000,000).
- 3. CGL Required Endorsements
  - a. Employees included as insured
  - b. Contingent Liability/Independent Contractors Coverage
  - c. Contractual Liability
  - d. Waiver of Subrogation
  - e. Premises and/or Operations

- f. Explosion, Collapse and Underground Hazards (if not specifically covered under the policy)
- g. Loading and Unloading
- h. Mobile Equipment (Contractor's Equipment) whether owned, leased, borrowed or rented by Contractor or employees of the Contractor.

Town is to be expressly included as an **Additional Insured** pursuant to endorsement number CG 2010 11/85 or its equivalence.

#### e. Certificate of Insurance

Contractor must provide the Town Manager or designee with Certificates of Insurance for all required policies within fifteen (15) days of notification of a conditional award by the Town. The Certificates of Insurance must not only name the types of policy(ies) provided, but also must specifically cite this Contract and must state that such insurance is as required by this Contract. The Town reserves the right to require the Contractor to provide a certified copy of such policies, upon written request by the Town. Each policy certificate must be endorsed with a provision that not less than thirty (30) calendar days' written notice must be provided to the Town before any policy or coverage is cancelled, restricted, or a material change is made. Acceptance of the Certificate(s) is subject to approval of the Town Manager or designee.

f. Additional Insured

The Town is to be specifically included as an Additional Insured for the liability of the Town resulting from operations performed by or on behalf of Contractor in performance of this Contract. The Town must be named as additional insured under the CGL, business automobile insurance and umbrella policies. Town must be named as an additional insured under Contractor's insurance, including that applicable to the Town as an Additional Insured, must apply on a primary basis and any other insurance maintained by the Town will be in excess of and will not contribute to Contractor's insurance. Contractor's insurance must contain a severability of interest provision providing that, except with respect to the total limits of liability, the insurance must apply to each Insured or Additional Insured in the same manner as if separate policies had been issued to each.

All deductibles or self-insured retentions must be declared to and be approved by the Town Manager. The Contractor will be responsible for the payment of any deductible or self-insured retention in the event of any claim.

## C4. SITE ISSUES

## C4.01. SITE INVESTIGATION AND REPRESENTATION

It is the responsibility of the Contractor to satisfy itself as to the nature and location(s) of the Work prior to commencement of Work on the site, the general and local conditions, particularly those bearing upon availability of installation, transportation, disposal, handling and storage of materials, and all other matters which can in any way affect the Work or the cost thereof under the Contract Documents.

Work site(s) may have existing utilities, such as, but not limited to, irrigation, phone, water and sewer, CATV, traffic signals, electrical, and storm sewer. Known utilities and structures adjacent to or encountered in the Work will be shown on the Drawings. The locations shown are taken from existing records and the best information available from existing plans and utility investigations; however, it is expected that there may be some discrepancies and omissions in the locations and quantities of utilities and structures shown. Those shown are for the convenience of the Contractor only, and no

responsibility is assumed by the Town for their accuracy or completeness. No request for additional compensation or Contract time resulting from encountering utilities not shown will be considered.

It is the responsibility of the Contractor to verify the location of all such utilities, structures, etc., by hand excavation or other appropriate measures before performing any Work. The Contractor must call Sunshine State One Call of Florida, Inc. and other appropriate agencies, as applicable, prior to the commencement of any excavation or digging to determine the locations of existing utilities prior to the commencement of any Work. The Contractor is responsible for any and all claims resulting from the damage caused to any utilities, identified or not.

Should the Contractor identify any utilities, structures, etc., which will or may be encountered during the performance of the Work, the Town must be consulted immediately in order for a decision to be made on the potential relocation or other action(s) to be taken as it relates to the work.

Should the Town direct the Contractor to relocate any utilities that would be impacted by any Work then the Town will compensate the Contractor for such relocation in accordance with the Change Order provisions of the Contract.

The Contractor will not purposefully disrupt or disconnect any type of utility whatsoever without first obtaining the prior written approval of the Town or applicable utility owner. Requests for any disconnection, including those required of other utilities must be in writing and received by the Town at least seventy-two (72) hours prior to the time of the requested interruption. The Town may require that the Contractor notify, in writing, any property owners to be impacted by service interruptions to their utilities.

Any failure by the Contractor to familiarize itself with any utilities that may impact the performance of the Work will not relieve Contractor from responsibility for properly estimating the difficulty or cost of performing the Work and will not entitle the Contractor to any additional compensation.

#### C4.02. METHOD OF PERFORMING THE WORK

The apparent silence of the Contract Documents as to any detail, or the apparent omission from them of a detailed description concerning any Work to be done and materials to be furnished, will be regarded as meaning that only the best general practice is to prevail and that only material and workmanship of the best quality is to be used, and interpretation of the Contract Documents will be made upon that basis.

The Contractor must comply with the manufacturer's requirements for the handling, delivery and storage of all equipment and materials. Contractor must inspect all equipment and materials immediately prior to installation and must not install any damaged or defective items.

Contractor must comply with the manufacturer's applicable instructions and recommendations for the performance of the Work, to the extent that these instructions and recommendations are more explicit or more stringent than requirements indicated in the Contract Documents.

The Contractor must familiarize itself with normal Town operations where the Work is to be performed so that it can conduct the Work in the best possible manner to the complete satisfaction of the Project Manager.

The Work to be performed must be done in such a manner so as not to interfere with the normal Town operations. The manner in which the Work is performed will be subject to the approval of the Project Manager, whom if necessary, will have the authority to require changes in the manner in which the Work is performed. There must be no obstruction of Town services without the prior written approval of the Project Manager. All requests for such interruption or obstruction must be given in writing to the Project Manager twenty-four (24) hours in advance of the interruption of Town operations.

If the Project Manager or Consultant reasonably determines the rate of progress of the Work is not such as to ensure its completion within the designated completion time, or if, in the opinion of the Project Manager, the Contractor is not proceeding with the Work diligently or expeditiously or is not performing all or any part of the Work according to the Project schedule accepted by or determined by the Project Manager, the Project Manager will have the right to order the Contractor to do either or both of the following: (1) improve its work force; and/or (2) improve its performance in accordance with the schedule to ensure completion of the Project within the specified time. The Contractor must immediately comply with such orders at no additional cost to the Town. (3) The Town at its sole option may also have Work performed by a third party contractor and deduct such cost from any monies due the Contractor.

Where materials are transported in the performance of the Work, vehicles must not be loaded beyond the capacity recommended by the vehicle manufacturer or permitted by Federal, State or local law(s). When it is necessary to cross curbing or sidewalks, protection against damage must be provided by the Contractor and any damaged curbing, drainage, grass areas, sidewalks or other areas must be repaired at the expense of the Contractor to the satisfaction of the Project Manager.

Contractor is responsible to control dust and prevent it from becoming a public nuisance or causing off-site damage. Contractor must take all necessary and prudent measure to control dust.

Depending on the nature of the Work the Project Manager may require a staging plan be submitted to and approved by the Project Manager prior to the start of construction and issuance of the Notice to Proceed. Such staging plan must be revised and resubmitted as necessary during construction.

#### C4.03. DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS

In the event that during the course of the Work on a Project the Contractor encounters subsurface or concealed conditions at the Project site which differ materially from those shown in the Contract Documents, and from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character called for in the Contract Documents, Contractor, without disturbing the conditions and before performing any Work affected by such conditions, must, within twenty-four (24) hours of its discovery, notify the Project Manager and/or Consultant in writing of the existence of the aforesaid conditions. Project Manager or the Consultant must, within two (2) business days after receipt of Contractor's written notice, investigate the site conditions identified by Contractor. If, in the sole opinion of Project Manager or the Consultant, the conditions do materially so differ and cause an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or the time required for, the performance of any part of the Work, whether or not charged as a result of the conditions, Project Manager or Consultant will recommend an equitable adjustment to cost of the Work or the time to complete the Work, or both. If the Project Manager and Contractor cannot agree on an adjustment in the Contract Price and/or Contract Time, the adjustment will be referred to the Town's Procurement Manager for determination. Should the Town's Procurement Manager determine that the conditions of the Project site are not so materially different to justify a change in the terms of the Contract Documents, the Procurement Manager will so notify the Project Manager, Consultant, and Contractor in writing, stating the reasons, and such determination will be final and binding upon the parties hereto.

No request by Contractor for an equitable adjustment to the Contract Documents under this provision will be allowed unless Contractor has given written notice in strict accordance with the provisions of this Article. No request for an equitable adjustment or change to the Contract Price or Contract Time for differing site conditions will be allowed if made after the date certified by Consultant or Project Manager as the date of substantial completion.

### C4.04. PROTECTION OF PROPERTY, UTILITIES, AND THE PUBLIC

The Contractor must continuously maintain adequate protection of all its Work from all losses or damage and must protect public and private property, and utilities from injury or loss arising in

connection with the Work, and take all necessary precautions to prevent accidents, injuries, or damage to persons or property on or near the Work.

Contractor is solely responsible to restore all areas impacted by the Work, including but not limited to swale areas, existing structures, driveways and approaches, landscaping, drainage, and lighting to preexisting conditions to the satisfaction of the Project Manager.

#### C4.05. CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY FOR UTILITY PROPERTIES AND SERVICE

Where the Contractor's operations could cause damage or inconvenience to telephone, fiber optic, television, electrical power, oil, gas, water, sewer, or irrigation systems, the Contractor must make all arrangements necessary for the protection of these utilities and services or any other known utilities.

Notify all utility companies that are affected by the construction operation at least forty-eight (48) hours in advance. Under no circumstance expose any utility without first obtaining permission from the appropriate agency. Once permission has been granted, locate, expose, and provide temporary support for all existing underground utilities and utility poles where necessary.

The Contractor and its Subcontractors will be solely and directly responsible to the owner and operators of such properties for any damage, injury, expense, loss, inconvenience, delay, suits, actions, or claims of any character brought because of any injuries or damage which may result from the construction operations under the Contract Documents.

Neither the Town nor its officers or agents will be responsible to the Contractor for damages as a result of the Contractor's failure to protect property encountered in the Work.

In the event of interruption to domestic water, sewer, storm drain, or other utility services as a result of accidental breakage due to construction operations, Contractor must promptly notify the owner, any required regulatory authority, and the Project Manager. Cooperate with said authority in restoration of service as promptly as possible and bear all costs of repair and any required interim measures to ensure safety. In no event will interruption of any utility service be allowed unless granted by the owner of the utility.

In the event water service lines that interfere with trenching are encountered, the Contractor may, by obtaining prior approval of the water utility, cut the service, dig through, and restore the service with similar and equal materials at the Contractor's expense and as approved by the Project Manager.

Replace, with material approved by the Project Manager or Consultant, at Contractor's expense, any and all other laterals, existing utilities or structures removed or damaged during construction, unless otherwise provided for in the Contract Documents and as approved by the Project Manager or Consultant.

Replace with material approved by the Project Manager or Consultant, at Contractor's expense, any existing utilities damaged during the Work.

#### C4.06. ACCESS TO WATER AND UTILITIES

The Contractor is responsible for providing all water and power required for the performance of the Work, including the use of a generator. The use of a generator may be subject to the prior approval of the Town's representative should the Work be in a primarily residential neighborhood. Electrical power required during construction shall be installed by a qualified electrical contractor approved by the Project Manager.

The Town may at its sole discretion provide access to Town utilities or water should such be available at the Work site. However, the Contractor is responsible to ascertain the location and accessibility of any utilities and potable water sources necessary to perform the Work.

#### C4.07. COORDINATION OF THE WORK

Prior to the commencement of the Work under the Contract, the Project Manager will make every effort, based on available information, to notify the Contractor of any ongoing or scheduled project(s) that will be ongoing or commence during the Work on a Project that may require coordination. The Contractor will be solely responsible for coordinating the Work with any other project(s) to minimize any potential adverse impact. Contractor will not be entitled to any days of delay for failure to properly coordinate the Work. The Project Manager may assist the Contractor in coordinating the Work. However, any such assistance, or lack thereof will not form the basis for any claim for delay or increased cost.

If any part of Contractor's Work depends for proper execution or results upon the work of any other persons, Contractor must inspect and promptly report to Project Manager any defects in such work that render it unsuitable for such proper execution and results. Contractor's failure to so inspect and report will constitute an acceptance of the other person's work as fit and proper for the reception of Contractor's Work, except as to defects which may develop in other contractor's work after the execution of Contractor's Work.

Contractor must conduct its operations and take all reasonable steps to coordinate the prosecution of the Work so as to create no interference or impact on any other contractor on the site. Should such interference or impact occur, Contractor will be liable to the affected contractor for the cost of such interference or impact.

To ensure the proper execution of subsequent Work, Contractor must inspect the Work already in place and must at once report to Project Manager any discrepancy between the executed Work and the requirements of the Contract Documents.

#### C4.08. ACCESS TO THE PROJECT SITE(S)

Town will provide the lands upon which the Work is to be performed, rights-of-way and easements for access thereto and such other lands as are designated by Town for the use of Contractor.

Contractor must provide, at Contractor's own expense and without liability to the Town, any additional land and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities, or for storage of materials. Contractor must furnish to the Town copies of written permission obtained by Contractor from the owners of such facilities.

#### C4.09. CLEANING UP; TOWN'S RIGHT TO CLEAN UP

Contractor must, at all times, keep the Work site(s) free from accumulation of excess materials, waste materials or rubbish caused by its operations. At the completion of Work at a work site(s), Contractor must remove all its excess materials, waste materials and rubbish from and about the Project(s) as well as any tools, equipment, machinery and surplus materials or supplies. If Contractor fails to clean up during the performance of the Work or at the completion of the Work, Town may do so and the cost incurred will be charged to the Contractor. Any combustible waste materials must be removed from the work site(s) at the end of each day. Any paved areas including curbs and sidewalks which have been strewn with soil, sod waste, fertilizer or other waste must be thoroughly swept. The Town is not required to supply areas or facilities for storage or removal of waste on-site.

Should the Contractor leave any open trenches at any time that Work is not being performed, the Town may have the open trenches covered and deduct any cost incurred from any outstanding payments due or to become due to the Contractor. The Town may also invoice the Contractor for all costs incurred in mitigating any open trenches.

#### C4.10. SANITARY PROVISIONS

The Contractor must provide on-site all necessary toilet conveniences, secluded from public observation, for use of all personnel on the Work, whether or not in its employ. Contractor must be

kept in a clean and sanitary condition and must comply with the requirements and regulations of the public authorities having jurisdiction. Contractor must commit no public nuisance. Sanitary facilities must be removed by the Contractor at its own expense upon completion of the Work, and the premises must be left clean.

#### C4.11. MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC

Any Work performed in the public right-of-way will require the prior approval of the appropriate public agencies. These public agencies include, but are not limited to, the Town, Miami-Dade County Public Works Department, and FDOT. Contractor will not be entitled to any additional compensation for Work performed in the public right-of-way, except for the cost of any required use of police officers, which reimbursement is addressed in the Contract.

Prior to commencing any Work the Contractor must install warning signs and any other warning and safety devices advising motorist and pedestrians of Work being performed. All signs must be temporary and must be removed at the end of the day or at the end of the completion of the Work, whichever is shorter.

The following guidelines must be followed during each maintenance operation:

#### 1. When no lanes are blocked:

a. All Contractor vehicles must have beacons and flashes on.

- b. "MEN WORKING" signs must be set up before starting operations.
  - On two lane roads: one (1) sign must be posted at each end of site, for each direction of travel (total of two (2) signs).
  - On four lane roads two (2) signs at each end of site (one on median and one on shoulder) for each direction of travel (total of four (4) signs.
  - Orange safety cones must be set at edges of travel lanes in the immediate area of work.

c. Vehicles will be parked next to median at the transition area of left turn lanes. Orange traffic cones must be placed from the start of transition of the left turn lane to the front of vehicle at fifteen feet (15') intervals.

#### 2. When a lane is to be blocked:

a. No traffic lane may be blocked for any period between the hours of 7:00 to 10:00 AM and 3:30 to 7:00 PM.

b. No traffic lanes may be blocked for a period longer than fifteen (15) minutes, unless a Maintenance of Traffic (M.O.T.) Plan has been approved at least twenty-four (24) hours in advance.

c. A traffic lane may be blocked for up to fifteen (15) minutes, if absolutely necessary. However, the following M.O.T. must be followed:

- Flagmen must be posted at the edge of the travel lane at least five hundred (500) feet prior to start of transition.
- There must be a minimum of two hundred (200) feet transition with traffic cones, prior to lane closure. It is recommended that vehicle-blocking lane have a flashing arrow board.

Failure by the Contractor to comply with the Maintenance of Traffic requirements will result in the Town issuing a Stop Work Order until corrective action is taken. The Contractor will not be entitled to any additional time resulting in any delays due to issuance of a Stop Work Order.

#### C4.12. WORK IN STREET, HIGHWAY, & OTHER RIGHTS-OF-WAY

Excavation, grading, fill, storm drainage, paving and any other construction or installations in rights-ofway of streets, highways, public carrier lines, utility lines either aerial, surface or subsurface, etc., must be done in accordance with requirements of the Contract Documents or, if not mentioned, must be restored to their original condition or better. All Work performed is subject to the approval of the Project Manager.

## C5. SAFETY ISSUES

#### C5.01. SAFETY PRECAUTIONS

Contractor is solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Contractor must take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and must provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:

- 1. All employees on the Project site and other persons who may be affected thereby;
- 2. All the Work and all materials or equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Project site; and
- 3. Other property at the Project site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures and utilities not designated for removal, relocation or replacement in the course of construction.

The Contractor must take all necessary precautions for the safety of employees in the performance of the Work on, about or adjacent to the premises, and must comply with all applicable provisions of Federal, State, and local laws, including, but not limited to the requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, and amendments thereto, to prevent accidents or injury to persons on, about or adjacent to the premises where the Work is being performed. Contractor must notify owners of adjacent property and utilities when prosecution of the Work may affect them.

The Contractor must comply with the OSHA "Federal Right to Know" Regulation, 29 CFR 1910, 1915, 1917, 1918, and 1926, regarding informing employees of toxic substances in the workplace, providing training, and emergency procedures.

Contractor must adhere to applicable environmental protection guidelines for the duration of the Work. The Contractor must comply with all codes, ordinances, rules, orders and other legal requirements of public authorities (including OSHA, EPA, DERM, the Town, Miami-Dade County, State of Florida), which bear on the performance of the Work

All open trenches or holes must be properly marked and barricaded to assure the safety of both vehicular and pedestrian traffic. No open trenches or holes are to be left open during nighttime or non-working hours without the prior written approval of the Project Manager.

The Contractor must provide such equipment and facilities as are necessary or required, in the case of accidents, for first aid service to person who may be injured during the Project(s) duration.

Contractor's duties and responsibilities for the safety and protection of the Work must continue until such time as all the completion of the Contract.

#### C5.02. TRENCH SAFETY ACT

Pursuant to Chapter 90-96 (CS/SB 2626), Laws of Florida, "Trench Safety Act", any person submitting a Bid is required to comply with the requirements of the **FLORIDA TRENCH SAFETY ACT (90-96, LAWS OF FLORIDA)**, Where a Project awarded under the Contract requires trenching the Contractor must complete the Trench Safety Act Form ("Form") and return the Form to the Project Manager before commencing any Work. Failure to submit said Form will result in the Contractor not being able to proceed with the Work and be potentially be in default of its Contract.

Any costs identified on the Form are not a pay item. The purpose of this form is to gather information on the costs associated with trench safety measures and to insure that the Bidder has considered these costs and included them in its Bid prices. Failure to complete this form may result in the Bid being declared non-responsive.

### C5.03. MATERIAL SAFETY DATA SHEETS

In compliance with Chapter 442, Florida Statutes, any toxic substance listed in Section 38F-41.03 of the Florida Administrative Code delivered as a part of the Project must be accompanied by a Material Safety Data Sheet (MSDS) which must be obtained from the manufacturer. The MSDS must include the following information:

- 1. The chemical name and the common name of the substance.
- 2. The hazards or other risks in the use of the substance, including:
  - a. The potential for fire, explosion, corrosion, and reaction;
  - b. The known acute and chronic health effects of risks from exposure, including the medical conditions which are generally recognized as being aggravated by exposure to the substance; and
  - c. The primary routes of entry and symptoms of overexposure.
- 3. The proper precautions, handling practices, necessary personal protective equipment, and other safety precautions in the use of or exposure to the substances, including appropriate emergency treatment in case of overexposure.
- 4. The emergency procedure for spills, fire, disposal, and first aid.
- 5. A description in lay terms of the known specific potential health risks posed by the substance intended to alert any person reading this information.

The year and month, if available, that the information was compiled and the name, address, and emergency telephone number of the manufacturer responsible for preparing the information.

# C6. PLANS, DOCUMENTS & RECORDS

## C6.01. CONTRACTOR TO CHECK PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS AND DATA

Contractor must verify all dimensions, quantities and details shown on any plans, specifications or other data received from Project Manager and must notify the Project Manager of all errors, omissions and discrepancies found therein within three (3) calendar days of discovery. Contractor will not be allowed to take advantage of any error, omission or discrepancy, as full instructions will be furnished to the Project Manager. Contractor will not be liable for damages resulting from errors, omissions or discrepancies in the Contract Documents unless Contractor recognized such error, omission or discrepancy and knowingly failed to report it to Project Manager.

## C6.02. SHOP DRAWINGS AND SUBMITTALS

Contractor may be required, based on the Scope of Work of a Project, to submit shop drawings, sketches, samples or product data.

Contractor is responsible to submit such documents or samples in a timely manner for review by the Project Manager or Consultant. Shop Drawings are to be complete in every detail and clearly identify any deviation from what is required by the Contract. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to submit sufficient information to allow the Project Manager to properly evaluate and accept the submittal or shop drawing. Receipt of the shop drawings or submittals does not constitute acceptance

Incomplete or partial submittals will not be reviewed. All shop drawings for components of a system must be submitted together for them to be reviewed.

Where professional calculations or certification of performance criteria of materials, systems, and or equipment are required, the Project Manager or Consultant are entitled to rely upon the accuracy and

completeness of such calculations and certifications submitted by the Contractor. Calculations, when required, must be submitted in a neat clear and easy format to follow.

Contractor is solely responsible for the accuracy of all shop drawings and submittals and any approval by Project Manager will in no way relieve the Contractor from said responsibility for full compliance with the Contract Documents.

#### C6.03. TOWN FURNISHED DRAWINGS, SUPPLEMENTAL DRAWINGS AND INSTRUCTIONS

The Town, in its sole discretion, may furnish design drawings. It is the sole responsibility of the Contractor to bring to the immediate attention of the Project Manager any discrepancies between the drawings and existing conditions, excluding hidden or unforeseen conditions, discovered prior to commencing and during the Work. The Contractor is solely responsible for verifying the accuracy of the drawings prior to commencing the Work, and is responsible for any errors or revisions of the Work, which might have been avoided by notifying the Town prior to commencement. This also applies to any revisions or omissions identified by the Contractor. The Contractor must submit all requests for information entitled Request for Information (RFI).

During the performance of the Work, should any errors, omissions, conflicts, ambiguities or discrepancies be found in the drawings and/or specifications, the Project Manager or the Consultant will clarify in writing the intent of the drawings and the Contractor agrees to abide by the Project Manager's interpretation and perform the Work in accordance with the decision of the Project Manager. In such event, the Contractor will be held to have included in its Contract Price the best materials suitable for the purpose and methods of construction.

The Contractor will have no basis for any claim for additional costs resulting from their failure to identify any required revisions, omissions or errors, not identified in writing to the Project Manager prior to commencing the Work.

The Project Manager and Consultant has the right to approve and issue supplemental drawings and instructions setting forth written orders, instructions, or interpretations, provided such Supplemental drawings or instructions involve no change in the Contract price or this Contract time, unless a Change Order is issued in accordance with the Contract Documents.

#### C6.04. <u>REQUEST FOR INFORMATION</u>

The Contractor must submit a Request for Information ("RFI") where the Contractor believes that the Contract Document's specifications are unclear or conflict. All requests must be submitted in a manner that clearly identifies the specification section or drawing detail, if furnished, where clarification or interpretation is being requested. As part of the RFI, Contractor must include its recommendation for resolution. The Town must respond in writing.

The RFI process is not intended to be used to correct defective Work performed by the Contractor. Solutions to correct defective Work, including means and methods are the sole responsibility of the Contractor. Should the RFI process be utilized to correct defective Work, the Contractor may be required to reimburse the Town for any costs incurred by the Town in responding to the RFI. Such reimbursements will be taken as a deduction against any payments due the Contractor.

#### C6.05. <u>RECORD SET</u>

Contractor must maintain in a safe place one record copy and one permit set of the Contract Documents, including, but not limited to, all Drawings, Specifications, amendments, Change Orders, RFIs, and Field Directives, as well as all written interpretations and clarifications issued by the Project Manager, in good order and annotated to show all changes made during performance of the Work. The record documents must be continuously updated by Contractor throughout the prosecution of the Work to accurately reflect all field changes that are made to adapt the Work to field conditions, changes resulting from Change Orders, Construction Change Directives, and Field Directives as well as all written interpretations and clarifications, and all concealed and buried installations of piping, conduit and utility services. Contractor must certify the accuracy of the updated record documents. The record documents must be clean and all changes, corrections and dimensions must be given in a neat and legible manner in red. Upon Final Completion of the Work and as a condition precedent to Contractor's entitlement to final payment, the Record Set must be delivered to the Project Manager by the Contractor. The Record Set of Drawing must be submitted in both hard copy and as electronic plot files.

#### C6.06. <u>ACCESS, REVIEW AND RELEASE OF RECORDS</u>

Town will have the right to inspect and copy, at Town's expense, the books, records, and accounts of Contractor which relate in any way to the Contract. The Contractor agrees to maintain an accounting system that provides for accounting records that are supported with adequate documentation and adequate procedures for determining allowable costs.

#### a. Public Records

Bidder affirms, by virtue of bidding, that its Bid is a public record, and the public will have access to all documents and information pertaining to the bid and the solicitation, subject to the provisions of Chapter 119, Florida Statutes. Bidder acknowledges that the Town may provide public access to or provide copies of all documents subject to disclosure under applicable law. If the Project is funded by grants, either partially or fully, records will be made available to the granting agency in accordance with that agency's requirements, when necessary.

Bidder is responsible for claiming applicable exemptions to disclosure as provided by Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, in its Bid by identifying the materials to be protected and providing a reason for why such exclusion from public disclosure is necessary and legal.

#### b. Retention and Transfer of Public Records

Upon termination by the Town or final completion of the Contract the Contractor must, in accordance with Section 119.0701 of the Florida Statutes, transfer to the Town, at no cost, all public records in possession of the Contractor and destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. All public record stored electronically must be provided in .pdf format or another format acceptable to the Town. Any payments due the Contractor will not be made until the Town receives the public records. Failure to return such documents will result in the documents being subject Chapter 119 of the Florida Statutes

The Contractor must comply with the applicable provisions of Chapter 119, Florida Statutes and Town will have the right to immediately terminate this Contract for the refusal by the Contractor to comply with Chapter 119, Florida Statutes. The Contractor must retain all other records associated with this Contract for a period of five (5) years from the date of termination.

Should the Contractor have any questions related to the application of Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, to the Contractor's duty to provide public records relating to this Contract, contact the Town's custodian of public records at the Office of the Town Clerk 6601 Main Street, Miami Lakes, Florida 33014 either in writing to by telephone at (305) 364-6100 or <u>clerk@miamilakes-fl.gov</u>.

## **C7. CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES**

#### C7.01. LABOR AND MATERIALS

Unless otherwise provided herein, Contractor must provide and pay for all materials, labor, water, tools, equipment, light, power, transportation and other facilities and services necessary for the

proper execution and completion of the Work. All materials must be new unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents.

The Contractor will provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to lay out the work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. He will at all times maintain good discipline an order at the site.

#### a. Minimal Disturbance

All Work done by the Contractor or any Subcontractor must be done with minimal disturbance to the residents of the Town. The noise level must be kept at reasonable levels. All Contractor personnel and Subcontractors must demonstrate and maintain a courteous and responsible demeanor toward all persons while conducting business in the Town. The Town reserves the right to require the Contractor to permanently remove personnel from Work under the Contract that fail to comply with the requirements of this section.

#### C7.02. <u>VEHICLES AND EQUIPMENT</u>

Contractor must have on hand at all times clean and in good working order such vehicles, machinery, tools, accessories, and other items necessary to perform the Work under this Contract. The Town may require the repair or replacement of equipment as reasonably necessary.

#### C7.03. SUPERVISION OF THE WORK

Contractor is responsible for all Project management, including any and all subcontracts necessary to ensure that the Work is performed in accordance with the Contract. Project Management includes, but is not limited to: obtaining bids from subcontractors and suppliers; coordinating the securing of all permits; obtaining licenses and inspections; ensuring that subcontractors comply with the requirements of the Contract; performing the Work in accordance with the Contract to the satisfaction of the Project Manager; paying all subcontractors; obtaining release of liens/claims fees; and obtaining temporary and final Certificates of Occupancy or Completion, as applicable.

Contractor must have a competent English speaking supervisor ("Supervisor") who will represent the Contractor in the field and all directions given to the Supervisor will be as binding as if given to Contractor. Contractor will provide properly licensed personnel where such personnel are required by any rule, regulations, or law. Contractor and the Supervisor will give efficient and sufficient supervision to the Work, using their best skill and attention to ensure the Work is performed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

The Project Manager and the Contractor as necessary during the course of the Work to review and agree upon the Work performed and outstanding issues. The Contractor must publish, keep, and distribute minutes and any comments thereto of each such meeting.

#### C7.04. TOWN LICENSES, PERMITS AND FEES

In accordance with the Public Bid Disclosure Act, 218.80, Florida Statutes, each license, permit, or fee the Contractor will have to pay the Town before or during the Work or the percentage method or unit method of all licenses, permits and fees required by the Town and payable to the Town by virtue of the Work as part of the Contract are as follows:

- 1. Contractor must have and maintain during the term of this Contract all appropriate Town licenses. Fees for which must be paid in full in accordance with the Town's Fee structure for such licenses. THERE WILL NOT BE ANY PERCENTAGE REDUCTION OR WAIVING OF TOWN LICENSE FEES.
- 2. During the performance of this Contract there may be times when the Contractor will be required to obtain a Town permit for such Work. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to insure that he has the appropriate Town permits to perform such work as may become necessary during the

performance of the Work. Any fees related to Town required permits in connection with this Contract will be the responsibility of the Contractor and will be reimbursed by the Town.

Licenses, permits, and fees that may be required by County, State or Federal entities are not included in the above list.

#### C7.05. TAXES

Contractor must pay all applicable sales, consumer, use and other taxes required by law. Contractor is responsible for reviewing the pertinent state statutes involving state taxes and complying with all requirements.

Contractor shall include all sales and other taxes for which it is liable in its Bid price.

#### C7.06. <u>REMOVAL OF UNSATISFACTORY PERSONNEL</u>

Contractor must at all times enforce strict discipline and good order among its employees and subcontractors at the Project(s) site(s) and must not employ on any Work any unfit person or anyone not skilled in the Work to which they are assigned.

The Town may make written request to the Contractor for the prompt removal and replacement of any personnel employed or retained by the Contractor, or any or Subcontractor engaged by the Contractor to provide and perform services or Work pursuant to the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Contractor must respond to the Town within five (5) calendar days of receipt of such request with either the removal and replacement of such personnel or written justification as to why that may not occur. The Town will make the final determination as to the removal of unsatisfactory personnel from the Work. The Contractor agrees that the removal of any of such individual(s) does not require the termination or demotion of said individual(s).

#### C7.07. <u>COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE LAWS</u>

The Contractor must comply with the most recent editions and requirements of all applicable laws, rule, regulations, codes, and ordinances of the Federal government, the State of Florida, Miami-Dade County, and the Town.

#### C7.08. NONDISCRIMINATION, EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY, & ADA

Contractor will not unlawfully discriminate against any person, will provide equal opportunities for employment, and comply with all applicable provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act in its performance of the Work under the Contact. Contractor will comply with all applicable federal, State of Florida, Miami-Dade County, and Town rules regulations, laws, and ordinance as applicable.

#### C7.09. RELEASE OF LIENS/SUBCONTRACTOR'S STATEMENT OF SATISFACTION

The Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials and equipment covered by an Invoice, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to the Town upon the receipt of payment by the Contractor, free and clear of all liens, claims, security interests or encumbrances and that no Work, materials or equipment will have been acquired by the Contractor or by any other person performing Work at the site or furnishing materials and equipment for the Project, subject to an agreement under which an interest therein or an encumbrance thereon is retained by the seller or otherwise imposed by the Contractor by a Subcontractor or supplier or any other interested party.

The Contractor must, starting with the second (2<sup>nd</sup>) Invoice, provide the Project Manager completed Partial or Final Releases of Lien/Subcontractor's Statement of Satisfaction Form for the Project. As an option the Contractor may also submits a Consent of Surety if a payment bond has been provided, authorizing the release of payment by the Surety. Failure to submit such documentation will result in rejection of the Invoice. The Contractor must use the Town's forms, which are available at the hyperlink provided in Article C8.

Conditional Release of Liens are not accepted by the Town.

#### C7.10. PURCHASE AND DELIVERY, STORAGE AND INSTALLATION

All materials must be F.O.B. delivered and included in the cost of the Work. The Contractor is solely responsible for the purchase, delivery, off-loading and installation of all equipment and material(s). Contractor must make all arrangement for delivery. Contractor is liable for replacing and damaged equipment or material(s) and filing any and all claims with suppliers. All transportation must comply with all federal, FDOT, Miami-Dade County, and Town rules and regulations.

No materials will be stored on site without the prior written approval, using the appropriate Town form, by the Project Manager. The Town's Forms are available at the website address identified in Article C8.

## **C8. PAYMENT PROCESS**

### C8.01. <u>COMPENSATION</u>

Contractor can submit an invoice for payment for Work performed once per month for work completed and acceptance by the Project Manager. Contractor may not invoice more than once per month.

Contractor must use the Town's Contractor Payment Application ("Invoice") for all payment requests. Failure to use the Invoice form and full complete the required information will delay payment. Payments will not be made based on statements of accounts.

The Invoice Form is available on the Town's website at <u>http://www.miamilakes-fl.gov/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=149&itemid=358</u>.

The Town will take action to pay, reject or make partial payment on an Invoice in accordance with the Florida Local Government Prompt Payment Act. No payments will be due or payable for Work not performed or materials not furnished or where the Work has not been accepted by the Town. If there is a dispute with regard to an invoice, the Town will pay the amount not in dispute and reject the remainder that is in dispute. Contractor is responsible for paying its Subcontractors and suppliers in accordance with the Florida Local Government Prompt Payment Act.

The Contractor will be compensated based on actual Work performed at the prices specified in the Contract.

The acceptance of final payment for a Project constitutes a waiver of all claims by Contractor related to that Project, except those previously made in strict accordance with the provisions of the Contract and identified by Contractor as unsettled at the time of the application for payment.

#### C8.02. ESTIMATED QUANTITIES

The quantities stated on the Bid Form are solely estimates of what the Town anticipates its needs are for the term of the Contract. The stated quantities do not reflect the actual quantities to be ordered and the Town has not established any minimum quantities and no guarantee is expressed or implied as to the total quantity of Work to be issued to a Contractor. The Town reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to make adjustment to the number and/or location of the Bid items. The failure of the Town to order any minimum quantities does not form any basis for a claim by the Contractor for lost work or profits.

#### C8.03. <u>LINE ITEM PRICING</u>

Line item pricing must include all costs, both direct and indirect, to perform the Work except for those costs specifically identified as reimbursable costs as stated in Article C8.06. This includes any incidental costs associated with the Work under the Contract not specifically stated, i.e., the installation of drainage may require backfill and patching, whether permanent or temporary.

The Bid Form contains line item prices and the Bidder is required to Bid on all line items. <u>Where a</u> <u>Bidder fails to provide line item prices for all line items the Bid will be rejected as non-responsive.</u>

## C8.04. LINE ITEM QUANTITIES

The estimated quantities will be used solely for bid comparison purposes for the Town to determine the lowest responsive and responsible No guarantee is expressed or implied as to the total quantity of Work to be issued to a Contractor.

#### C8.05. ADDITIONAL LINE ITEM PRICING

The Town reserves the right to request price quotes for additional items not contained in the initial award. Should the Town add any additional line items the Town will do so through the Change Order process.

#### C8.06. <u>REIMBURSIBLE EXPENSES</u>

Certain Project expenses may, or will not be know at the time of award of a Project. The Town will reimburse the Contractor for such costs, which includes:

- 1. Town Issued Permits
- 2. Police Officer costs when not provided by the Town
- 3. WASD fees
- 4. DERM fees

Where a permit or the Town requires the Contractor to use a police officer(s) during the performance of the Work the Town will make every effort to furnish police officers at no cost to the Contractor. Where the Town is not able to provide the required police officers the Town will reimburse the Contractor based on the actual cost to the Contractor and the cost is not include in the unit price per item. To be reimbursed the Contractor must submit a copy of documentation substantiating both the cost as well as proof of payment.

Contractor will only be reimbursed for the actual direct cost, without any mark-up.

#### C8.07. PROGRESS PAYMENTS

Contractor may make application for payment for Work completed during the Project at intervals of not more than one invoice per month or upon completion and Final Acceptance of the Work. Contractor will be paid based on the line item breakdown, contained in the Bid Form, with payments based on actual Work performed. All applications shall be submitted in triplicate and the Contractor shall only use the Town's Contractor Payment Application Form or an invoice format approved by the Town. Supporting evidence to be included with any application for payment shall include, but is not limited to, an updated Project schedule as required by Article C1.03 and a partial or final release of liens or consent of Surety relative to the Work, which is the subject of the application for payment and any other information required by the Project Manager. Each application for payment shall be submitted in duplicate for approval.

Ten percent (10%) of all monies earned by Contractor shall be retained by Town until Final Acceptance by the Town. Any interest earned on retainage shall accrue to the benefit of Town. All requests for retainage reduction shall be in writing in a separate stand-alone document.

The Town shall not pay more than five (5%) of the Total Contract price as mobilization should a schedule of values be required of the contractor

Town may withhold, in whole or in part, payment to such extent as may be necessary to protect itself from loss on account of:

- 1. Defective Work not remedied.
- 2. Claims filed or reasonable evidence indicating probable filing of claims by other parties against Contractor or Town because of Contractor's performance.
- 3. Failure of Contractor to make payments properly to Subcontractors or for material or labor.
- 4. Damage to another contractor not remedied.

- 5. Liquidated damages and costs incurred by Town and/or Consultant for extended construction administration.
- 6. Failure of Contractor to provide any and all documents required by the Contract Documents.

Contractor may be paid for materials or equipment purchased and stored at the Project(s) Site(s) or another location, subject to the sole discretion and approval of the Project Manager. Where a payment request is made for materials or equipment not incorporated in the Project, but delivered and suitably stored at the site or at some other location agreed upon in writing, the written documentation must be submitted at the time of request for payment. Payment shall be conditioned upon submission by the Contractor of paid invoices and an executed Material Purchased/Stored On-Premises form to establish the Town's title to such materials or equipment, or otherwise protect the Town's interest, including applicable insurance in the name of Town and transportation to the Project site.

Contractor retains sole liability to replace such stored materials or equipment as a result of damage or loss for any reason.

#### C8.08. <u>RETAINAGE & RELEASE</u>

Subsequent to the Project Manager determining that fifty (50%) percent of the Work has been completed the Contractor may submit a separate invoice requesting the release of 10% of the retainage withheld and submit a written request that future retainage be reduced to 5%. The Town at its sole discretion may determine that the request for release or reduction of the retainage should not occur.

Subsequent to Final Completion of the Project the Contractor may submit a separate invoice for the release of the final retainage. The Town may withhold payment or any portion thereof to offset any fees or costs owed to the Town

## **C9. CONTRACTOR MODIFICATIONS & DISPUTE PROCESS**

#### C9.01. FIELD DIRECTIVE

The Project Manager may at times issue Field Directives to the Contractor based on visits to the Project Site. Such Field Directive(s) will be issued in writing and the Contractor is required to comply with the directive. Where the Contractor believes that the directive is outside the scope of the Work, the Contractor must, within 48 hours, notify the Project Manager that the work covered by the Field Directive is outside the scope of the Work. At that time the Field Directive may be rescinded by the Project Manager or the Contractor may be required to submit a request for a change to the Contract. Where the Contractor is notified of the Town's position that the Work is within the scope and the Contractor disagrees, the Contractor may notify the Project Manager that the Contractor reserves the right to make a claim for the time and monies based on the Field Directive, in accordance with the requirements of Article 3.40. At no time will the Contractor refuse to comply with the Field Directive. Failure to comply with the Field Directive may result in a determination that the Contractor is in default of the Contract.

#### C9.02. <u>CHANGE ORDERS</u>

Without invalidating the Contract Documents and without notice to any Surety, the Town reserves and has the right, from time to time, to make such increases, decreases or other changes in the character or quantity of the Work under the Contract Documents as may be considered necessary or desirable to complete the Work in a manner satisfactory to the Town. The Town reserves the right to order changes which may result in additions to or reductions from the amount, type or value of the Work shown in the Contract, and which are within the general scope of the Contract Documents, and all such changes will be authorized only by a Change Order approved in advance, and issued in accordance with provisions of the Town.

The Contractor is required to provide the Project Manager with a detailed Change Proposal Request ("CPR") or Request for Change Order ("RCO"), utilizing the Town's standard form, which must include requested revisions to the Contract, including but not limited to adjustments in this Contract Price and Contract Time. The Contractor is required to provide sufficient data in support of the cost proposal demonstrating its reasonableness. In furtherance of this obligation, the Town may require that the Contractor submit any or all of the following: a cost breakdown of material costs, labor costs, labor rates by trade, and Work classification and overhead rates in support of Contractor's CPR/RCO. The Contractor's CPR/RCO must include any schedule revisions and an explanation of the cost and schedule impact of the proposed change on the Project. If the Contractor fails to notify the Project Manager of any schedule changes associated with the proposed change, it will be deemed to be an acknowledgment by Contractor that the proposed work will not have any scheduling consequences.

Any changes to the Contract must be contained in a written Change order, using the Town's Change Order Form, executed by the both parties. However, under circumstances determined necessary by the Town, a Change Orders may be issued unilaterally by Town.

In the event a satisfactory adjustment cannot be reached and a Change Order has not been issued or time is of the essence, the Town reserves the right, at its sole option to direct the Contractor to proceed on a time and materials basis or make such arrangements as may be deemed necessary to complete the proposed additional Work.

Where the Town directs the Contractor to proceed on a time and materials basis, Contractor must maintain detailed records of all labor and material costs for review by the Town.

For all Change Orders the Contractor will be entitled to a combined profit and overhead rate for Change Orders that will not be in excess of ten (10%) percent inclusive of all direct/indirect costs including labor, material, and equipment costs, unless the Procurement Manager determines that the complexity and risk of the Change Order work is such that an additional factor is appropriate.

The final amount to be paid to the Contractor for Change Order Work is subject to negotiation between the Town and the Contractor.

Failure by the Contractor to proceed with Change Order Work when so directed by the Town Manager or designee may result in the Contractor being found in default of the Contract.

Contractor must utilize the Town's standard requests for change orders and change order forms unless otherwise specifically approved by the Town's Procurement Manager. The Town's Forms are available at the website address identified in Article C8.

#### C9.03. FORCE MAJEURE

Should any failure to perform on the part of Contractor be due to a condition of Force Majeure as that term is interpreted under Florida law, then, the Town may allow an extension of time reasonably commensurate with the cause of such failure to perform or cure.

If the Contractor is delayed in performing any obligation under the Contract Documents due to a force majeure condition, the Contractor must request a time extension from the Town within two (2) working days of said Force Majeure occurrence. Any time extension will be subject to mutual agreement and will not be cause for any claim by the Contractor for extra compensation unless additional services are required by the Town. **Do Not Include** inclement weather except for significant weather events that adversely impact the critical path of the Project Schedule, if required, or completion of the work, and does not include the acts or omissions of Subcontractors or suppliers.

#### C9.04. EXTENSION OF TIME

Any reference in this Article to the Contractor will be deemed to include suppliers, and permitted Subcontractors, whether or not in privity of contract with the Contractor for the purpose of this Article.

If the Contractor is delayed at any time during the progress of the Work beyond the time frame or date provided for Final Completion by the neglect or failure of the Town or by a Force Majeure, then the Contract Time set forth in the Contract will be extended by the Town subject to the following conditions:

- 1. The cause of the delay arises after issuance of the NTP and could not have been anticipated by the Contractor by reasonable investigation before proceeding with the Work;
- 2. The Contractor demonstrates that the completion of the Work will be actually and necessarily delayed;
- 3. The effect of such cause cannot be avoided or mitigated by the exercise of all reasonable precautions, efforts and measures whether before or after the occurrence of the cause of delay.

A delay meeting all the conditions of the above, will be deemed an Excusable Delay.

The Town reserves the right to rescind or shorten any extension previously granted if subsequently, the Project Manager determines that any information provided by the Contractor in support of a request for an extension of time was erroneous; provided however, that such information or facts, if known, would have resulted in a denial of the request for an Excusable Delay. Notwithstanding the above, the Project Manager will not rescind or shorten any extension previously granted if the Contractor acted in reliance upon the granting of such extension and such extension was based on information which, although later found to have been erroneous, was submitted in good faith by the Contractor.

The request for an Excusable Delay must be made within five (5) calendar days after the time when the Contractor knows or should have known of any cause for a specific event, for which it may claim an extension of time and must provide any actual or potential basis for an extension of time, identifying such causes and describing, as fully as practicable at that time, the nature and expected duration of the delay and its effect on the completion of that part of the Work identified in the request. The Project Manager may require the Contractor to furnish such additional information or documentation, as the Project Manager will reasonably deem necessary or helpful in considering the requested extension.

The Contractor will not be entitled to an extension of time unless the Contractor affirmatively demonstrates that it is entitled to such extension.

The Project Manager will endeavor to review and respond to the Contractor's request for Excusable Delays in a reasonable period of time; however, the Contractor is obligated to continue to perform the Work required regardless of whether the Project Manager has issued a decision or whether the Contractor agrees or disagrees with that decision.

With regard to an injunction, strike or interference of public origin which may delay the Project, the Contractor must promptly give the Project Manager a copy of the injunction or other orders and copies of the papers upon which the same was granted. The Town must be afforded the right to intervene and become a party to any suit or proceeding in which any such injunction has been obtained and move to dissolve the same or otherwise, as the Town may deem proper.

Where the Contractor is delayed for any period of time by two or more of the causes mentioned in Article 3.43, Excusable Delay, Non-Compensable, the Contractor will not be entitled to a separate extension for each one of the causes, only one period of extension will be granted for the delay.

Any extension of time granted by the Town will be processed through the Change Order provisions of the Contract.

The permitting of the Contractor to proceed with the Work subsequent to the date specified in the Contract (as such date may have been extended by a change order), the making of any payment to the

Contractor, the issuance of any Change Order, will not waive the Town's rights under the Contract, including but not limited to the assessment of liquidated damages or declaring Contractor in default.

#### C9.05. EXCUSABLE DELAY, NON-COMPENSABLE

Excusable Delay is either (i) caused by circumstances that could not be foreseen and are beyond the control of Contractor, its subcontractors, or suppliers, or is (ii) caused jointly or concurrently by Contractor or its subcontractors, suppliers or vendors and by the Town. Then Contractor will be entitled only to a time extension and no compensation for the delay.

Contractor is entitled to a time extension of the Contract time for each day the Work is delayed due to Excusable Delay. Contractor must document its claim for any time extension as provided in Article C9.04.

Failure of Contractor to comply with Articles C9.04, as to any particular event of delay will be deemed conclusively to constitute a waiver, abandonment or relinquishment of any and all claims resulting from that particular event of delay.

#### C9.06. CLAIMS

Contractor will only be entitled to submit a claim after submitting its request for additional compensation or time in accordance with Articles C9.03and C9.04 of the Contract and the request(s) have been denied or the Contractor does not agree with the decision of the Town.

Any claim for a change in the Contract time for completion of any Work, the Contract Term, or Contract price must be made by written notice by Contractor to the Town representatives identified in Article 3.3 within the timeframe established in Article C9.04, effective with the commencement of the event giving rise to the claim stating the general nature and cause of the claim. Thereafter, within twenty (20) calendar days of the termination of the event giving rise to the claim, written notice of the extent of the claim with supporting information and documentation must be provided unless the Procurement Manager allows an additional period of time to ascertain more accurate data in support of the claim. The written notice must be accompanied by Contractor's written notarized statement that the adjustment(s) claimed is the entire adjustment to which the Contractor has reason to believe it is entitled as a result of the occurrence of said event. All claims and disputes will be determined in accordance with the Contract. It is expressly and specifically agreed that any and all claims for changes to the Contract will be waived if not submitted in strict accordance with the requirements of this Article.

The Town may require the Contract to submit its claim utilizing a specific format or forms to facilitate the Town's evaluation of the claim. The Town at its sole discretion may require that additional documentation or information be provided by the Contractor to assist in its review and evaluation of the claim.

The Contract time will be extended in an amount equal to time lost on critical Work items due to delays beyond the control of and through no fault or negligence of Contractor if a claim is made as provided in this Article. Such delays include, but are not be limited to, acts or neglect by any separate contractor employed by Town, fires, floods, labor disputes beyond the control of the Contractor, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions (if applicable), or acts of God.

The Contractor will not be entitled to an increase in the Contract price or payment or compensation of any kind from the Town for direct, indirect, consequential, impact or other costs, expenses or damages, including but not limited to costs of acceleration or inefficiency, arising because of delay, disruption, interference or hindrance from any cause whatsoever, whether such delay, disruption, interference or hindrance be it reasonable or unreasonable, foreseeable or unforeseeable, avoidable or unavoidable. Contractor will only be entitled to an extension of the Contract Time for completion of the Work, as the sole and exclusive remedy for such resulting excusable delay. The Contractor agrees to make no claim for damages for delay of any kind in the performance of the Contract Documents whether occasioned by any act or omission of the Town or any of its representatives and the Contractor agrees that any such claim will be compensated solely by an extension of time to complete performance of the Work due to an Excusable Delay as defined in Articles C9.03, and Article C9.04. The Contractor alone specifically assumes the risk of such delays, including, without limitation: delays in processing or approving any submittals to the Town or by the Town, or the failure to render determinations, approvals, replies, inspections, in a timely manner. Contractor will not receive monetary compensation for Town delay(s).

Failure of Contractor to comply with this Article as to any particular event of claim will be deemed conclusively to constitute a waiver of any and all claims resulting from that particular event.

#### C9.07. <u>DISPUTES AND MEDIATION</u>

Contractor understands and agrees that all disputes between it and the Town upon an alleged violation of the terms of this Contract by the Town must be submitted for resolution in the following manner.

Initial effort(s) should be made by the Contractor to resolve any issues with the Project Manager or other Town representative(s) it works within in the coordination and performance of the Work.

Should the initial efforts of mediation not end in a mutual resolution then the Contractor must notify in writing the Town Manager as identified in Article C13, Notices, of the claim or dispute. The Contractor must submit its dispute in writing, with all supporting documentation, to the Town's Procurement Manager. Upon receipt of said notification the Procurement Manager will review the issues relative to the claim or dispute and issue a written finding.

Should the Contractor and the Procurement Manager fail to resolve the claim or dispute the Contractor must submit their dispute in writing within five (5) calendar days of the written finding being issued by the Procurement Manager to the Town Manager. Failure to submit such appeal in the stated timeframe of the written finding will constitute acceptance of the finding by the Contractor. Upon receipt of said notification the Town Manager will review the issues relative to the claim or dispute and issue a written finding.

Appeal to the Town Manager for resolution is required prior to Contractor being entitled to seek judicial relief in connection therewith. Should the Contractor be entitled to compensation hereunder, the Town Manager's decision may be subject to approval by the Town Council. Contractor will not be entitled to seek judicial relief unless:

- 1. it has first received Town Manager's written decision, approved by the Town Council if applicable, or
- 2. a period of sixty (60) days has expired after submitting to the Town Manager a detailed statement of the dispute, accompanied by all supporting documentation, or a period of (90) days has expired in an instance where Town Manager's decision is subject to Town Council for approval; or
- 3. Town has waived compliance with the procedure set forth in this Article by written instrument(s) signed by the Town Manager.

In the event the determination of a dispute under this Article is unacceptable to either party hereto, the party objecting to the determination must notify the other party in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of the written determination. The notice must state the basis of the objection and must be accompanied by a statement that any Contract price or Contract time adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the objecting party has reason to believe it is entitled to as a result of the determination. Within sixty (60) calendar days after completion of the Work or expiration of the Contract Term, the parties will participate in mediation to address all objections to any determinations hereunder and to attempt to prevent litigation. A certified Mediator, who the parties find mutually

acceptable, will conduct any mediation proceedings in Miami-Dade County, State of Florida. The costs of a certified Mediator will be shared on a 50/50 basis. Should the claim or dispute not be resolved in mediation, the parties retain all their legal rights and remedies provided under State law. A party objecting to a determination specifically waives all of its rights provided hereunder, including its rights and remedies under State law, if said party fails to comply in strict accordance with the requirements of this Article.

#### C9.08. <u>CONTINUING THE WORK</u>

Contractor must continue to perform all Work under the Contract Documents during all disputes or disagreements with Town, including disputes or disagreements concerning a request for a Change Order and no Work must not be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements.

#### C9.09. FRAUD AND MISREPRESENTATION

The Town may terminate this Contract or any other contracts with the Town with any person, individual, corporation, entity, or affiliate that attempts to meet its contractual obligations with the Town through fraud, misrepresentation or material misstatement. Such person, individual, corporation, entity, or affiliate will be responsible for all direct or indirect costs associated with termination or cancellation.

#### C9.10. STOP WORK ORDER

The Town may, at any time, by written order to the Contractor, require the Contractor to stop all, or any part, of the Work for a period of up to ninety (90) days (or any lesser period), commencing no sooner than the date the order is delivered to the Contractor, and for any further period to which the parties may agree. Any such order will be specifically identified as a "Stop Work Order" issued pursuant to this paragraph. Within the period of ninety (90) days (or the lesser period specified) after a Stop Work Order is delivered to the Contractor, or within any extension to which the parties have agreed the Town will either:

- 1. Cancel the Stop Work Order; or
- 2. Terminate the Work covered by such order as provided in Article C10.03, Termination for Convenience.

If a Stop Work Order issued under this Article is canceled or the period of the order or any extension thereof expires, the Contractor must resume the Work without compensation to the Contractor for such suspension other than extending the time to complete any Work under the Contract or extending the Contract Term to the extent that, in the opinion of the Project Manager, the Contractor may have been delayed by such suspension. In the event the Project Manger determines that the suspension of Work was necessary due to Contractor's defective or incorrect Work, unsafe Work conditions caused by the Contractor, or any other reason caused by Contractor's fault or omission, the Contractor will not be entitled to an extension of time or Contract Term or (Time) as a result of the issuance of a Stop Work Order.

Suspension of the Work caused by a threatened or actual storm event, regardless of whether the Town has directed such suspension, will entitle the Contractor to additional Contract time as non-compensable, Excusable Delay, and will not give rise to a claim for compensable delay.

#### C9.11. MATERIALITY AND WAIVER OF BREACH

Town and Contractor agree that each requirement, duty, and obligation set forth in the Contract Documents is substantial and important to the formation of the Contract Documents and, therefore, is a material term hereof. The Town's failure to enforce any provision of the Contract Documents will not be deemed a waiver of such provision or modification of the Contract Documents. A waiver of any breach of a provision of the Contract Documents will not be deemed a waiver of any subsequent breach and will not be construed to be a modification of the terms of the Contract Documents.

#### C9.12. TIME IN WHICH TO BRING ACTION AGAINST THE TOWN

In the event the Contractor may be deemed to have a cause of action against the Town, no action will lie or be maintained by the Contractor against the Town upon any claim arising out of or based upon the Contract Documents by reason of any act or omission or requirement of the Town or its agents, unless such action is commenced within six (6) months after the date of issuance of a final payment under the Contract, or if the Contract is terminated under the provisions of the Contract, unless such action is commenced within six (6) months after the date of such termination by the Town.

#### C9.13. CONTRACT EXTENSION

The Town reserves the right to extend the Contract for up to ninety (90) calendar days beyond the original Contract period, inclusive of any Options to Renew exercised by the Town. In such event, the Town will notify the Contractor in writing of such extensions.

## C10. EARLY TERMINATION & DEFAULT

#### C10.01.SET-OFFS, WITHHOLDING, AND DEDUCTIONS

The Town may set-off, deduct or withhold from any payment due the Contractor, such sums as may be specifically allowed in the Contract or by applicable law including, without limitation, the following:

- 1. Any amount of any claim by a third party;
- 2. Any Liquidated Damages, and/or;
- 3. Any unpaid legally enforceable debt owed by the Contractor to the Town.

The Town will notify the Contractor in writing of any such withholdings.

Any withholding, which is ultimately held to have been wrongful, will be paid to the Contractor in accordance with the Local Government Prompt Payment Act

#### C10.02. CONTRACTOR DEFAULT

a. Event of Default

An event of default means a breach of the Contract by the Contractor. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and in addition to those instances referred to herein as a breach, an Event of Default, includes but is not limited to, the following:

- 1. The Contractor has not performed the Work in a timely manner;
- 2. The Contractor has refused or failed to supply properly skilled staff or provided sufficient quantities of staff to perform the Work;
- 3. The Contractor has failed to make prompt payment to Subcontractors or suppliers for any services, materials, or supplies provided to Contractor;
- 4. The Contractor has become insolvent or has assigned the proceeds received for the benefit of the Contractor's creditors, or the Contractor has taken advantage of any insolvency statute or debtor/creditor law or if the Contractor's affairs have been put in the hands of a receiver;
- 5. The Contractor has failed to obtain the approval of the Town where required by the Contract Documents;
- 6. The Contractor has failed in the representation of any warranties stated herein;
- 7. When, in the opinion of the Town, reasonable grounds for uncertainty exist with respect to the Contractor's ability to perform the Work.

#### b. Notice of Default-Opportunity to Cure

Where an Event of Default ("Default") occurs under the Contract, the Town may at its sole discretion notify the Contractor, specifying the basis for such Default, and advising the Contractor that such Default must be cured within a time frame specified by the Town; or, the Contract with the Town may be terminated. The Town is under no obligation to issue such notification. The Town may grant an extension to the cure period if the Town deems it appropriate and in the best interest of the Town, without waiver of any of the Town's rights hereunder. The Town, at its sole discretion, may have a default corrected by its own forces or another contractor and any such costs incurred will be deducted from any sums due the Contractor under any contract with the Town.

The Town Manager or designee may also suspend any payment or part thereof or order a Work stoppage until such time as the issue(s) concerning compliance are resolved.

#### c. Termination for Default

Where a Default is not cured within the time specified to cure the Default, the Town Manager in addition to all remedies available by law, may immediately, upon written notice to Contractor, terminate this Contract. Contractor understands and agrees that termination of this Contract under this Article will not release Contractor from any obligation accruing prior to the effective date of termination.

In the event of termination by the Town Manager or designee, the Town Manager or designee may immediately take possession of all applicable documentation and data, material, equipment, and supplies to which it is entitled to under the Contract or by law.

Where the Town erroneously terminates the Contract for default, the terminations will be converted to a Termination for Convenience, and the Contractor will have no further recourse of any nature for wrongful termination.

#### C10.03. TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE

In addition to cancellation or termination as otherwise provided for in the Contract, the Town may at any time, in its sole discretion, with or without cause, terminate the Contract by written notice to the Contractor. Such Written Notice will state the date upon which Contractor must cease all Work under the Contract, and if applicable vacate the Project(s) site(s).

Upon receipt of such notice, unless otherwise directed by the Town, the Contractor must Stop all Work on the date specified in the notice ("the Effective Date");

- 1. Take such action as may be necessary for the protection and preservation of the Town's materials and property;
- 2. Cancel all cancelable orders for materials and equipment;
- 3. Remove all materials, supplies or equipment that may be used by the Contractor on other work;
- 4. Assign to the Town and deliver to the Town, at a site(s) specified by the Town, any non-cancelable orders for materials and equipment that can not otherwise be used by the Contactor on other work;
- 5. Take no action that will increase the amounts payable by the Town under the Contract Documents; and take reasonable measures to mitigate the Town's liability under the Contract Documents; and
- 6. All documents, including electronic documents, related to Work authorized under the Contract, whether finished or not, must be turned over to the Town. Failure to timely deliver the documentation will be cause to withhold any payments due without recourse by Contractor until all documentation is delivered to the Town.

In the event that the Town exercises its right to terminate the Contract pursuant to the Contract Documents, the Town will pay the Contractor for the actual cost, or the fair and reasonable value, as substantiated by invoice documentation, of any non-cancelable material(s) and equipment that cannot be used elsewhere by the Contractor in the performance of its work.

In no event, will any payments under this Paragraph exceed the maximum cost set forth in the Contract and the amount due hereunder may be offset by payments made to the Contractor or any claims made against the Contractor. Contractor will not be entitled to lost profits, overhead or consequential damages as a result of a Termination for Convenience.

#### C10.04. REMEDIES AVAILABLE TO THE TOWN

The Town may avail itself of each and every remedy stated in the Contract Documents or existing at law or in equity. The exercise or the beginning of the exercise, of one remedy will not be deemed a waiver of the right to exercise, at the same time or thereafter, of any other remedy.

## **C11. SUBSTITUTIONS**

Substitution of any specified material or equipment requires the prior written acceptance of the Project Manager. It is the sole responsibility of the Contractor to provide sufficient information and documentation to the Project Manager to allow for a thorough review and determination on the acceptability of the substitution. Approval of a substitution does not waive or mitigate the Contractor's sole responsibility to meet the requirements of the Contract Documents. The Town may require an adjustment in price based on any proposed substitution.

The Contractor may request the Town to approve substitution where the specified materials are not available. Such requests must be submitted in writing to the Project Manager in advance with sufficient information to evaluate the substitution. The Contractor must provide the substitute materials plant designation, type, grade, quality, and size. Acceptance of substitutions will be at the sole discretion of the Town. The Town may require an adjustment in price based on any proposed substitution.

## **C12. INSPECTION OF THE WORK**

The Project Manager, other Town representatives, and inspectors representing the Town and other public entities having jurisdiction over the Work must at all times have access to the Work

Should the Contract Documents, or any laws, ordinances, or any public authority require any of the Work to be tested, Contractor must provide timely notice of readiness of the Work for testing and timely notice must be given of the date fixed for such testing so that the appropriate representatives of the Town, DERM, or other entities can be present for such testing. Contractor will be responsible for making arrangements for all tests and for all associated costs for all required testing. The original copies of all testing reports are to be sent directly to the Project Manager by the testing firm, with a copy to the Contractor.

The Town, at its sole discretion may conduct testing in addition to the required testing. In such instances the Town will pay all testing costs unless the tests determine that the material, Work, or equipment is not compliant with the requirements of the Contract Documents. In such instances the Contractor must reimburse the Town for all incurred testing costs and the Contractor will be responsible for any costs associated with re-testing to ensure compliance.

Inspectors have no authority to permit deviations from, or to relax any of the provisions of the Contract Documents or to delay the Work by failure to inspect the materials and Work with reasonable promptness without the written permission or instruction of Project Manager.

## C13. UNCOVERING FINISHED WORK

The Project Manager's right to make inspections includes the right to order the Contractor to uncover or take down portions of finished Work. The Project Manager will notify the Contractor in writing concerning all uncovered finished Work. Should the Work prove to be in accordance with the Contract, the uncovering or taking down and the replacing and the restoration of the parts removed will be treated as additional Work for the purpose of computing additional compensation and an extension of time. Should the Work examined prove unsatisfactory, such uncovering, taking down, replacing and restoration will be at the expense of the Contractor. Such expenses will also include repayment to the Town for any and all expenses or costs incurred by it, including employee salaries or related cost, in connection with such uncovering, taking down, replacing and restoration at the Project site.

## C14. DEFECTIVE OR NON-COMPLIANT WORK

The Project Manager has the authority to reject or disapprove Work that is found to be defective or not in compliance with the requirements of the Contract. If required, the Contractor will promptly either correct all defective or non-compliant Work or remove such defective Work and replace it with non-defective/non-compliant Work. Contractor will bear all direct, indirect and consequential costs of such removal or corrections.

Re-examination of any of the Work may be ordered by the Project Manager and if so ordered, the Work must be uncovered by Contractor. If such Work is found to be in accordance with the Contract Documents, the Town will pay the cost of reexamination and replacement by means of a Change Order. If such Work is not in accordance with the Contract Documents, Contractor will pay such cost.

Should Contractor fail or refuse to remove or correct any defective or non-compliant Work or to make any necessary repairs in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents within the time indicated in writing by the Project Manager, the Project Manager has the authority to cause the defective/non-compliant Work to be removed or corrected, or make such repairs or corrections as may be necessary at Contractor's expense. Any expense incurred by the Town in making such removals, corrections or repairs, will be paid for out of any monies due or which may become due the Contractor. In the event of failure of the Contractor to make all necessary repairs promptly and fully, the Town Manager or designee may declare the Contractor in default.

If, within the warranty period required by the Contract Documents, or by any specific provision of the Contract, any of the Work is found to be defective or not in accordance with the Contract Documents, Contractor, after receipt of written notice from Town, must promptly correct such defective or nonconforming Work within the time specified by Town, without cost to Town. Should the Contractor fail to take such action the Town may take any necessary and appropriate action and hold the Contractor liable and responsible for all costs. The Town may take any action allowed under this Contract or in law to recover all such costs. Nothing contained herein will be construed to establish a period of limitation with respect to any other obligation which Contractor might have under the Contract Documents, including but not limited to, any claim regarding latent defects.

Failure to reject any defective Work or material does not, in any way, prevent later rejection when such defect is discovered, or obligate the Town to accept the defective Work.

## C15. FUNDS AVAILABILITY

Funding for this Contract is contingent on the availability of funds and the Contract is subject to amendment or termination due to lack of funds, reduction of funds and/or change in regulations, upon thirty (30) days notice.

#### **END OF SECTION**

## SECTION D. SPECIAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

## D1. SCOPE OF WORK

The Work consists of furnishing all labor, materials, machinery, tools, means of transportation, supplies, equipment, and services necessary for the milling and repaving of Hutchinson Road between Simmons Street and Turnbull Drive, and several drainage improvements to the same section of road in accordance with the plans contained in Exhibit A.

Hutchinson Road, between Simmons Street and Turnbull Drive, about 12,957.59 square feet of paved road, requires several road and drainage improvements. This section of road must be milled and repaved. Several swales in front of residences on Hutchinson Road will be improved, along with one section of drainage pipe. The percolation in ten swales will be improved with the appropriate percolation material. One section of drain pipe, approximately 17 feet, is blocked by heavy tree roots and will need to be replaced. During the mill and repaving effort, this pipe will be replaced with one French drain of 40LF and 24in. diameter.

Nearby, at the opposite side of Hutchinson Road, at the intersection of Turnbull Drive and Simmons Street, there is a low point that creates continuous water ponding. An existing swale will be reconditioned at this location while a small five (5) foot wide band of pavement in front of the swale will be milled and repaved in front of the swale to ensure water ponded will flow toward the swale.

## D2. CONTRACT TERM

The Contract will become effective on the date it is executed by both parties and shall remain in effect until the expiration of the Warranty period(s). The Contractor shall obtain Substantial Completion of the Work within twenty eight (28) Days of the Notice to Proceed being issued by the Town. Contractor must obtain Final Completion within seven (7) Days after obtaining Substantial Completion.

## D3. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

The Town may establish liquidated damages on the Notice to Proceed.

The Contractor is obligated and guarantees to obtain Substantial and Final Completions of the Project within the timeframes established in the Contract or any approved extension of time the Contractor may be granted by the Town. In the event of a delay in completion beyond the date established in the Contract Documents, the Contractor must pay to the Town for each and every calendar day of unexcused delay, the sum of five hundred (\$500.00) dollars, which is hereby agreed upon not as a penalty but as liquidated damages. The Contractor will be notified of any exceptions. The total amount of liquidated damages will not exceed the value of the Contract.

The Town has the right to deduct liquidated damages assessments from any payment due or which may thereafter become due to the Contractor under any contract the Contractor has with the Town. In case the amount available under contracts the Contractor has with the Town is less than the amount of liquidated damages due the Town, the Contractor must pay the difference upon demand by the Town. Should the Contractor fail to compensate the Town for any liquidated damages, the Town will consider this as a form of indebtedness and may deny any future Work under the Contract or any other Town contract until such indebtedness is paid in full to the Town.

The Town will notify the Contractor in writing that it is incurring liquidated damages.

## D4. WARRANTY

Contractor warrants to the Town that all materials and equipment furnished under the Contract will be new unless otherwise specified and that all of the Work will be of good quality, free from faults and defects and in conformance with the Contract Documents. All Work not conforming to

these requirements, including substitutions not properly approved and authorized, may be considered defective. If required by the Project Manager the Contractor must furnish satisfactory evidence as to the kind and quality of materials and equipment. This warranty is not limited by any other provisions within the Contract Documents.

All Work must have a one (1) year warranty on labor from the date of acceptance of the Work by the Town under the Contract. Contractor must provide a minimum written warranty of one (1) year on all equipment, parts, or material unless the manufacturer provides a longer warranty. Where the manufacturer of the equipment, parts, or material provides a warranty greater than one (1) year or the time frame stipulated then the manufacturer's warranty term will take precedence. Contractor will be required to provide the Project Manager a copy of the manufacturer's warranty prior to the Town issuing final payment. Manufacturer's warranties will become effective upon Final Completion of the Project.

All material and equipment furnished must be fully guaranteed by the Contractor against factory defects and workmanship. At no expense to the Town, the Contractor will correct any and all apparent and latent defects that may occur within the manufacturer's standard warranty. The Contract Documents may supersede the manufacturer's standard warranty. Manufacturer's warranties will become effective upon Final Completion of the Project.

Should the Contractor fail to perform any required warranty work the Town, at its sole discretion, may have the work performed by others, and deduct such costs from any monies due the Contractor from the Town. Where such funds are not available, the Town will bill the Contractor and Contractor will reimburse the Town within thirty (30) calendar days. The Town may take any necessary and appropriate action provided under this Contract or with law to collect such payment due the Town.

## D5. SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION, PUNCHLIST & FINAL COMPLETION

The Work will be substantially complete when the Project Manager, in the reasonable exercise of his/her discretion determines that the Work is complete and there are no material or substantial variations from the Contract and the Work is fit for its intended purpose. Upon Substantial Completion, the Project Manager and the Contractor will sign the Substantial Completion Inspection Form. The signing of this form does not relieve the Contractor from its obligation to complete the Project.

When the Contractor believes that the Work is substantially complete, the Contractor must request in writing that the Project Manager or Consultant inspect the Work to determine if Substantial Completion has been achieved. Where the Work requires the Contractor to obtain a Certificate of Completion, no request for Substantial Completion inspection is to be submitted until the Contractor has obtained the Certificate(s) of Completion. The Project Manager or Consultant will schedule the date and time for any inspection and notify the Contractor and any other parties deemed necessary. During this inspection, the Project Substantial Completion Inspection Form will be completed as necessary. Any remaining Construction Work must be identified on this form and it will be known as Punch List Work. The Punch List must be signed by the Project Manager and the Contractor confirming that the Punch List contains the item(s) necessary to complete the Work. The failure or refusal of the Contractor to sign the Project Substantial Completion Inspection Form or Punch List will not relieve the Contractor from complying with the findings of the Project Substantial Completion Inspection and completing the Project to the satisfaction of the Town.

The Project Manager or Consultant, and the Contractor will agree on the time reasonably required to complete all remaining Work included in the Punch List.

Upon Substantial Completion and the receipt and acceptance of any required documentation, including warranty documents, the Project Manager will determine that a Project has achieved Final Completion and authorize final payment.

The acceptance of final payment will constitute a waiver of all claims by Contractor, except those previously made in strict accordance with the provisions of the Contract and identified by Contractor as unsettled at the time of the application for final payment.

## D6. ACCEPTANCE AND FINAL PAYMENT

Upon receipt of written notice from Contractor that the Work is ready for final inspection and acceptance, Project Manager will, within ten (10) calendar days, make an inspection thereof. If the Project Manager finds the Work acceptable, the requisite documents have been submitted and the requirements of the Contract fully satisfied, and all conditions of the permits and regulatory agencies have been met, a Final Certificate for Payment will be issued by Project Manager, stating that the requirements of the Contract have been performed and the Work is ready for acceptance under the terms and conditions thereof.

Before issuance of the Final Certificate for Payment, Contractor must deliver to the Project Manager a final release of all liens arising out of the Contract, receipts in full in lieu thereof; an affidavit certifying that all suppliers and subcontractors have been paid in full and that all other indebtedness connected with the Work has been paid, and a consent of the surety to final payment; the final corrected as-built drawings; operations and maintenance data, and the final bill of materials, if required, and payment application. Contractor must deliver the written Contractor's and all Manufacturer's warranties prior to issuance of the final invoice.

If, after the Work has been substantially completed, full completion thereof is materially delayed through no fault of Contractor, and Project Manager so certifies, Town will, upon such certification of Consultant, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. Such payment will be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it will not constitute a waiver of claims.

The acceptance of final payment will constitute a waiver of all claims by Contractor, except those previously made in strict accordance with the provisions of the Contract and identified by Contractor as unsettled at the time of the application for final payment.

## D7. TREE ROOT PRUNING

Contractor must perform all root pruning work at the standards established in the current ANSI A300.

#### **END OF SECTION**

## SECTION E. BID FORM

Bid submittal of	f	
	(Name of Bidder)	
	(Address)	
Submitted on:		
	(Date)	
to furnish all Wo	ork as stated in the ITB and Contract Documents for the	
	Hutchinson Road & Drainage Improvements	
	Bid No: 2017-18	

To: Town of Miami Lakes, Florida Attn: Town Clerk Government Center 6601 Main Street Miami Lakes, Florida 33014

Bidder has carefully examined all the documents contained in the ITB and understands all instructions, requirements, specifications, drawings/plans, terms and conditions, and hereby offers and proposes to furnish the products or services described herein at the prices, fees or rates quoted in the Submittal, and in accordance with the requirements, specifications, drawings/plans, terms and conditions, and any other requirements of the Contract Documents.

Bidder has the necessary experience, knowledge, abilities, skills, and resources to satisfactorily perform the requirements under this ITB.

All statements, information and representations prepared and submitted in response to the ITB are current, complete, true, and accurate. Bidder acknowledges that the Town will rely on such statements, information, and representations in selecting a Bidder, and hereby grants the Town permission to contact any persons or entities identified in the ITB to independently verify the information provided in the Submittal.

No attempt has or will be made by the Bidder to induce any other person or firm to not submit a response to this ITB and no personnel currently employed by the Town participated, directly or indirectly, in any activities related to the preparation of the Submittal. Bidder has had no contact with Town personnel regarding the ITB, If contact has occurred, except as permitted under the Cone of Silence, so state and include a statement identifying in detail the nature and extent of such contacts and personnel involved.

The pricing, rates or fees proposed by the Bidder have been arrived at independently, without consultation, communication, or agreement, for the purpose of restriction of competition, as to any other Bidder or competitor; and unless otherwise required by law, the prices quoted have not been disclosed by the Bidder prior to submission of the Submittal, either directly or indirectly, to any other Bidder or competitor.

This Bid Form is submitted as part of the Bidder's Bid submittal ("Submittal") in response to the ITB issued by the Town of Miami Lakes with respect to ITB Number 2017-18.

Bidder is not currently disqualified, de-listed or debarred from doing business with any public entity, including federal, state, county or local public entities. If yes, Bidder must provide a detailed explanation of such disqualification, de-listing or debarment, including the reasons and timeframe.

The Bidder agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to timely execute a contract with the Town, pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents and to furnish the documents, equipment, machinery, tools, apparatus, means of transportation, and all labor necessary to complete the Work.

Bidders that will be using a temporary labor company to provide staffing for the Project must complete the Leased Employee Affidavit in Section H and include it with the Bid Submittal. Failure include this form may result in the Bid Submittal being rejected as non-responsive.

The individual signing the Bid Form represents by signing, that he/she is duly authorized to sign on behalf of the above named company and that all information and documents submitted in response to the ITB are to the best if his/her knowledge are true, accurate, and complete as of the submittal date.

## **BID PRICE**

Bidder must complete and submit with its bid an electronic version of the MS Excel Bid Form (Attachment PS) to be responsive. A printed copy of the MS Excel Bid Form should also be included as part of the Bid Submittal. Do not convert the MS Excel Bid Form to a .pdf form.

Our **TOTAL BID AMOUNT** includes the total cost for the Work specified in this solicitation, consisting of furnishing all materials, labor, equipment, supervision, mobilization, overhead & profit required, in accordance with the Contract Documents as reflected in the MS Excel Spreadsheet.

Total Bid Amount: \$	
Firm's Name:	
Signature:	
Printed Name/Title:	
Town/State/Zip:	
Telephone No.:	
Facsimile No.:	E-Mail Address:
Social Security No. or Federal I.D.No.:	
	(if available)
	END OF SECTION

## ADDENDUM ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM

**Part I:** Listed below are the dates of issue for each Addendum received in connection with this Bid:

Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
Addendum No	_, Dated _	
-	No Addendum	n issued for this ITB
Firm's Name:		
Signature:		
Printed Name/Title:		

Hutchinson Road and Drainage Improvements

#### CERTIFICATE OF AUTHORITY (IF CORPORATION)

I	HEREBY	CERTIFY	that	at	а	meeting	of	the	Board	of	Directors	of
					, a c	orporation	organi	zed and	existing	under	the laws of	the
State of _		, held	on the	da	y of		,	, a I	resolutior	n was d	duly passed	and
adopted a	uthorizing (N	lame)				as (T	itle)			o	f the corpora	ation
to execute	e bids on be	half of the	corpora	ation a	and p	providing th	nat his/	/her exe	ecution th	nereof,	attested by	the
secretary o	of the corpor	ation, must	be the o	official	act a	nd deed of	the co	rporatio	n. I fur	ther c	ertify that	said
resolution	remains in f	ull force and	l effect.									
IN	WITNESS W	HEREOF, I h	ave here	euntos	set m	y hand this	;, (	day of _		, 20_		
Secretary:												
Print:												
			C			E OF AUTH						
				(1	F PAF	RTNERSHIP	)					
I	HEREBY	CERTIFY	that	at	а	meeting	of	the	Board	of	Directors	of
											the laws of	
											sed and ado	
authorizin	g (Name)			i	as (Ti	tle)			_ of the to	execu	te bids on be	ehalf
of the part	tnership and	l provides t	hat his/ł	ner exe	ecutio	on thereof,	atteste	ed by a	partner,	must b	e the officia	l act
and deed o	of the partne	rship.										
I further ce	ertify that sa	id partnersh	ip agree	ment	rema	ins in full fo	orce and	d effect.				
IN	WITNESS W	HEREOF, I h	ave here	euntos	set m	y hand this	;, (	day of _		, 20_	·	
Partner:												
Print:												
			Ľ									
				-		DIVIDUAL)						
											siness as (d/	
				(I1	г Арр	licable) hav	ve exec	uted an	d am bou	ind by	the terms of	the
	ch this attest									<i></i>		
	S WHEREOF			t my ha	and t	his,	, day of			, 20_	·	
Print:												

## NOTARIZATION

STATE OF)	
-----------	--

) SS:

COUNTY OF)	
------------	--

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_\_, by \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, who is personally known to me or who has produced \_\_\_\_\_\_ as identification and who (did / did not) take an oath.

SIGNATURE OF NOTARY PUBLIC

STATE OF FLORIDA

PRINTED, STAMPED OR TYPED

NAME OF NOTARY PUBLIC

57

## SECTION F. QUESTIONNAIRE

This Completed Form <u>Must</u> Be Submitted With The Bid, The Town May, At Its Sole Discretion, Require That The Bidder Submit <u>Additional</u> Information Not Included In The Submitted Form. Such Information Must Be Submitted Within Seven (7) Calendar Days of the Town's Request. Failure To Submit The Form Or Additional Information Upon Request By The Town Will Result In The Rejection Of The Bid As Non-Responsive. Additional Pages May Be Used Following The Same Format And Numbering. Some Information May Not Be Applicable Apply. In Such Instances Insert "N/A".

By submitting its Bid the Bidder certifies the truth and accuracy of all information contained herein.

#### A. Business Information

- 1. How many years has your company been in business under its current name and ownership?
  - a. Professional Licenses/Certifications (include name and number)\* Issuance Date

(\*include active certifications of small or disadvantage business & name of certifying entity)

b. Date company licensed by the State of Florida or Miami-Dade County:

c. State and Date of Incorporation:

c. What is your primary business? \_\_\_\_\_

(This answer should be specific)

d. Name of Qualifier, license number, and relationship to company:

e. Names of previous Qualifiers during the past five (5) years including, license numbers, relationship to company and years as qualifier for the company

2. Name and Licenses of any prior companies

Name of Company	License No.	Issuance Date

3. Type of Company:

Corporatio	on 🗌	"S"	' Corporat	ion	🗌 LLC		Sole	Pro	prieto	rship 🗌 Ot	:her:		
(Corporations	will	be	required	to	provide	а	сору	of	their	corporate	resolution	prior	to
executing a co	ntrac	t)											

4. Company Ownership

		·	ïtle		70 UI	ownership	)
_							
_							
_							
	any owner identified			· · · —	] Yes [	No	
	If yes, identify the name	me of the own	er, other compan	iy names, a	and % ov	vnership	
_							
	lentify all individuals		-		ndicating	the level	of t
au Iame	ithority ( check applicable t			ory Author	itv		
			0.8.1010	ory riacitor	,		
				All	Cost	No-Cost	Oth
					Cost	No-Cost	Oth
					Cost	No-Cost	Oth
						No-Cost	Oth C
						No-Cost	Oth
xpla	nation for Other:					No-Cost	Oth
-			·			No-Cost	Oth
mplo	oyee Information						
implo otal		Num el and total nu	ber of Manageria mber per classific	I/Admin. E			

5.

6.	Will a Labor Force Company be used to provide workers?
7.	Has any owner or employee of the company ever been convicted of a federal offense or moral turpitude: If yes, please explain:
8.	Insurance & Bond Information
	a. Insurance Carrier name & address:
	b. Insurance Contact Name, telephone, & e-mail:
	c. Insurance Experience Modification Rating (EMR):
	d. Number of Insurance Claims paid out in last 5 years & value:
	e. Bond Carrier name & address:
	f. Bond Carrier Contact Name, telephone, & e-mail:
	g. Number of Bond Claims paid out in last 5 years & value:
9.	Have any claims lawsuits been file against your company in the past 5 years, If yes, identify all where your company has either settle or an adverse judgment has been issued against your company. Identify the year basis for the claim or judgment & settlement unless the value of the settlement is covered by a written confidentiality agreement.
10.	To the best of your knowledge is your company or any officers of your company currently under investigation by any law enforcement agency or public entity. If yes, provide details:
11.	Has your company been assessed liquidated damages or defaulted on a project in the past five (5) years? Yes No (If yes, provide an attachment that provides an explanation of the project and an explanation.
12.	Has your company been cited for any OSHA violations in the past five (5) years? If yes, please provide an attachment including all details on each citation,

13.	Provide an attachment listing all of the equipment, with a value of \$3,000 or greater, owned by
	your company.

14. Provide an attachment listing of all equipment that your company does not own but plans to rent, lease, or borrow for the performance of the Work

Project IVI	anagement	& Subcontract Details		
Project Ma	anager for t	his Project:		
a. Name:				
b. Years w	ith Compar	ıy:		
c Licenses	/Certificatio	ons:		
d. Last 3 p	ojects with	the company including role	e, scope of work, & va	lue of project:
Subcontra	ctors:	<b>—</b>		
Name		Trade/Work to be performed	% of Work	License No.

#### C. Current and Prior Experience:

1. Current Experience including current under projects or contracts, recently awarded, or pending award (Provide an attachment to this questionnaire that lists all such contracts or projects, including the owner's name, title and value of project, scope of work, projected or actual start date, projected completion date.

2. Prior contracts or projects of a similar size, scope, and complexity: Provide an attachment to this Questionnaire that includes contracts or projects the Bidder considers of a similar, size, scope and complexity, particularly in the area of building/repairing existing swales, that the Town should consider in determining the Bidders responsiveness and responsibility. This attachment must include the contracts or projects that meet the minimum number of contracts or projects identified by the bid solicitation. Information provided must include the owner's name , address and contract person, including telephone & e-mail, title of contract or project, location of project, scope, initial value and final cost of the contract or project, projected and final timeframes for completion in calendar days. <u>A reference letter is to be completed by the owner of the Project and submitted as part of the Bid submission</u>.

#### **D.** Bidder's References

Bidders are to include a minimum of three (3) references from contracts or projects listed in C.2 above. The attached form is to be used and is to be included with the Bid submission. The Town, at its sole discretion may allow the Bidder to submit the references after the specified date for Bid submission.

#### E. Declaration

I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing information is true and correct.

Executed on \_\_\_\_\_ (date)

Authorized representative (print): \_\_\_\_\_\_

Authorized representative (signature): \_\_\_\_\_

## SECTION G. REQUIRED ATTACHMENTS

## **TRENCH SAFETY ACT**

#### Contract No.\_\_\_\_\_

The Proposer, by virtue of signing the Price Form, affirms that the Proposer is aware of the Trench Safety Act, and will comply with all applicable trench safety standards. Such assurance will be legally binding on all persons employed by the Proposer and Subcontractor, and Subconsultant.

The Proposer is also obligated to identify the anticipated method and cost of compliance with the applicable trench safety standards for the Project.

The following items are a breakout of the respective items involving trenching under the Contract identified above and are included in the unit prices.

The Proposer further identifies the costs and methods summarized below:

Description	Unit	Quantity	Unit Price	Extended Price	Method
			\$	\$	
			\$	\$	
			\$	\$	
			\$	\$	
			\$	\$	
Total	\$				



## **CLIENT REFERENCE LETTER**

To Whom It May Concern,

Subject: Reference Letter for Bid No. 2017-18

Name of Bidder:

The above referenced contractor is submitting on a bid solicitation that has been issued by the Town. We require that the Bidder provide written references with their Bid submission and by providing you with this document the Contractor is requesting that you provide the following reference information. We would appreciate you providing the information requested below as well as any other information your feel is pertinent:

#### Name of Public Entity: \_\_\_\_\_

Name of Project:
Scope of work:
Initial Value of Contract \$ Is contract active? 🗌 Yes 🗌 No
Final Contract Value: \$
Was the work performed timely: 🗌 Yes 🗌 No
Was the work performed to acceptable quality standards? 🗌 Yes 📃 No
Were the number of RFIs submitted reasonable for the scope of the project(s)? 🗌 Yes 🗌 No
Number of Change Orders: Where any Contractor driven? Yes 🗌 No
Would you enter into a contract with the Contractor in the future? 🗌 Yes 🗌 No
If no to any of the above please provide details below. Provide any other comment you feel appropriate.
Thank you for your assistance in helping us in evaluating our bid solicitation.
Name of Owner:
Name of individual completing this form: Date: Date:
Signature: Title:
Telephone: E-mail:
Sincerely,
Thomas Fossler Procurement Specialist

## ANTI-KICKBACK AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF FLORIDA	}	
	}	SS:
COUNTY OF	}	

I, the undersigned, hereby duly sworn, depose and say that no portion of the sum herein bid will be paid to any employees of the Town of Miami Lakes, its elected officials, and \_\_\_\_\_\_ or its design consultants, as a commission, kickback, reward or gift, directly or indirectly by me or any member of my firm or by an officer of the corporation.

Ву:\_\_\_\_\_

Title:\_\_\_\_\_

Sworn and subscribed before this

\_\_\_\_\_ day of\_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_

Notary Public, State of Florida

(Printed Name)

My commission expires: \_\_\_\_\_

## NON-COLLUSIVE AFFIDAVIT

being first duly sworn, deposes and says that:

a) He/she is the \_\_\_\_\_\_, (Owner, Partner, Officer,

Representative or Agent) of \_\_\_\_\_\_, the Bidder that has

submitted the attached Proposal;

b) He/she is fully informed respecting the preparation and contents of the attached Proposal and of all pertinent circumstances respecting such Proposal;

c) Such Proposal is genuine and is not collusive or a sham Proposal;

d) Neither the said Bidder nor any of its officers, partners, owners, agents, representatives, employees or parties in interest, including this affiant, have in any way colluded, conspired, connived or agreed, directly or indirectly, with any other Bidder, firm, or person to submit a collusive or sham Proposal in connection with the Work for which the attached Proposal has been submitted; or to refrain from proposing in connection with such work; or have in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought by person to fix the price or prices in the attached Proposal or of any other Bidder, or to fix any overhead, profit, or cost elements of the Proposal price or the Proposal price of any other Bidder, or to secure through any collusion, conspiracy, connivance, or unlawful agreement any advantage against (Recipient), or any person interested in the proposed work;

The price or prices quoted in the attached Proposal are fair and proper and are not tainted by any collusion, conspiracy, connivance, or unlawful agreement on the part of the Bidder or any other of its agents, representatives, owners, employees or parties in interest, including this affiant.

Signed, sealed and delivered in the presence of:

Ву:\_\_\_\_\_

Witness

Witness

(Printed Name)

(Title)

## **NON-COLLUSIVE AFFIDAVIT (CONTINUED)**

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENT

State of \_\_\_\_\_ ) SS: County of \_\_\_\_\_ )

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority, personally appeared \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_to me well known and known by me to be the person described herein and who executed the foregoing Affidavit and acknowledged to and before me that \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_executed said Affidavit for the purpose therein expressed.

WITNESS, my hand and official seal this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_.

My Commission Expires:

Notary Public State of Florida at Large

## **PROPOSER'S RELATIONSHIPS WITH THE TOWN AFFIDAVIT**

By executing this affidavit, Proposer discloses any personal or business relationship or past experience with any current Town employee or elected representative of the Town.

Proposer shall disclose to the Town:

a) Any direct or indirect personal interests in a vendor held by any employee or elected representative of the Town.

Last name	First name	Relationship
Last name	First name	Relationship
Last name	First name	Relationship

b) Any family relationships with any employee or elected representative of the Town.

Last name	First name	Relationship
Last name	First name	Relationship
Last name	First name	Relationship

Authorized Signature

Date

## SWORN STATEMENT ON PUBLIC ENTITY CRIMES SECTION 287.133(3)(a), FLORIDA STATUTES

# THIS FORM MUST BE SIGNED AND SWORN TO IN THE PRESENCE OF A NOTARY PUBLIC OR OTHER OFFICIAL AUTHORIZED TO ADMINISTER OATHS.

1. This sworn statement is submitted to the Town of Miami Lakes

by \_

[print individual's name and title]

for

[print name of entity submitting sworn statement]

whose business address is

and (if applicable) its Federal Employer Identification Number (FEIN) is \_\_\_\_\_\_

(If the entity has no FEIN, include the Social Security Number of the individual

signing this sworn statement: \_\_\_\_\_\_)

2. I understand that a "public entity crime" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)9g), Florida Statutes, means a violation of any state or federal law by a person with respect to and directly related to the transaction of business with any public entity or with an agency or political subdivision of any other state or the United States, including, but not limited to, any bid or contract for goods and services to be provided to any public entity or an agency or political subdivision of any other state or of the United States involving antitrust, fraud, theft, bribery, collusion, racketeering, conspiracy, or material misrepresentation.

3. I understand that "convicted" or "conviction" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(b), Florida Statutes, means a finding of guilt or a conviction or a public entity crime, with or without an adjudication of guilt, in any federal or state trial court of record relating to charges brought by indictment or information after July 1, 1989, as a result of a jury verdict, nonjury trial, or entry of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere.

- 4. I understand than an "affiliate" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(a), Florida Statutes, means:
  - a. A predecessor or successor of a person convicted of a public entity crime; or

b. An entity under the control of any natural person who is active in the management of the entity and who has been convicted of a public entity crime. The term "affiliate" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in the management of an affiliate. The ownership by one person of shares constituting a controlling interest in another person, or a pooling of equipment or income among persons when not for fair market value under an arm's length agreement, will be a prima facie case that one person controls another person. A person who knowingly enters into a joint venture with a person who has been convicted of a public entity crime in Florida during the preceding 36 months will be considered an affiliate.

5. I understand that a "person" as defined in Paragraph 287.133(1)(e), Florida Statutes, means any

natural person or entity organized under the laws of any state or of the United States with the legal power to enter into a binding contract and which bids or applies to bid on contracts for the provision of goods or services let by a public entity, or which otherwise transacts or applies to transact business with a public entity. The term "person" includes those officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, and agents who are active in the management of an entity.

6. Based on information and belief, the statement that I have marked below is true in relation to the entity submitting this sworn statement. [Indicate which statement applies.]

\_\_\_\_\_ Neither the entity submitting this sworn statement, nor any officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, not any affiliate of the entity, has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989.

\_\_\_\_\_ This entity submitting this sworn statement, or one or more of its officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, or an affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989.

\_\_\_\_\_ The entity submitting this sworn statement, or one or more of its officers, directors, executives, partners, shareholders, employees, members, or agents who are active in the management of the entity, or an affiliate of the entity has been charged with and convicted of a public entity crime subsequent to July 1, 1989. However, there has been a subsequent proceeding before a Hearing Officer of the State of Florida, Division of Administrative Hearings and the Final Order entered by the Hearing Officer determined that it was not in the public interest to place the entity submitting this sworn statement on the convicted vendor list. **[attach a copy of the final order]** 

I UNDERSTAND THAT THE SUBMISSION OF THIS FORM TO THE CONTRACTING OFFICER FOR THE PUBLIC ENTITY IDENTIFIED IN PARAGRAPH 1 ABOVE IS FOR THAT PUBLIC ENTITY ONLY AND, THAT THIS FORM IS VALID THROUGH DECEMBER 31 OF THE CALENDAR YEAR IN WHICH IT IS FILED. I ALSO UNDERSTAND THAT I AM REQUIRED TO INFORM THE PUBLIC ENTITY PRIOR TO ENTERING INTO A CONTRACT IN EXCESS OF THE THRESHOLD AMOUNT PROVIDED IN SECTION 287.017, FLORIDA STATUTES, FOR CATEGORY TWO OF ANY CHANGE IN THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS FORM.

Signature of Entity Submitting Sworn Sta	tement
Sworn to and subscribed before me this	day of, 20
Personally known	
OR produced identification	Notary Public – State of
(type of identification)	My commission expires
	(Printed, typed or stamped commissioned name notary public)

## **CONFLICT OF INTEREST AFFIDAVIT**

State of	}
	} SS:
County of	}

\_\_\_\_\_\_being first duly sworn, deposes and says that he/she is the (Owner, Partner, Officer, Representative or Agent) of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, the Bidder that has

submitted the attached Bid/Proposal and certifies the following;

Bidder certifies by submitting its Bid that no elected official, committee member, or employee of the Town has a financial interest directly or indirectly in this transaction or any compensation to be paid under or through this transaction, and further, that no Town employee, nor any elected or appointed officer (including Town committee members) of the Town, nor any spouse, parent or child of such employee or elected or appointed officer of the Town, may be a partner, officer, director or proprietor of Bidder and further, that no such Town employee or elected or appointed officer, or the spouse, parent or child of any of them, alone or in combination, may have a material interest in the Bidder/Proposer. Material interest means direct or indirect ownership of more than 5% of the total assets or capital stock of the Bidder. Any contract award containing an exception to these above described restrictions must be expressly approved by the Town Council. Further, Bidder recognizes that with respect to this solicitation, if any Bidder violates or is a party to a violation of the ethics ordinances or rules of the Town, the provisions of Miami-Dade County Code Section 2-11.1, as applicable to Town, or the provisions of Chapter 112, part III, Fla. Stat., the Code of Ethics for Public Officers and Employees, such Bidder/Proposer may be disgualified from furnishing the goods or services for which the bid or proposal is submitted and may be further disqualified from submitting any future bids or proposals for goods or services to Town. The terms "Bidder" as used herein, include any person or entity making a bid herein to Town or providing goods or services to Town.

Bidder further certifies that the price or prices quoted in the attached Bid are fair and proper and are not tainted by any collusion, conspiracy, connivance, or unlawful agreement on the part of the Bidder or any other of its agents, representatives, owners, employees or parties in interest, including this affiant.

Signed, sealed and delivered in the presence of:

By:			

Witness

(Title)

Form COI

BEFORE ME, the undersigned authority personally appeared \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ to me well known and known by me to be the person described herein and who executed the foregoing Affidavit and acknowledged to and before me that \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ executed said Affidavit for the purpose therein expressed.

WITNESS, my hand and official seal this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_.

My Commission Expires:

Notary Public State of Florida at Large

Form COI

## COMPLIANCE WITH PUBLIC RECORDS LAW

The Town of Miami Lakes shall comply with the Public Records Law as provided by Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, and all applicable amendments. Applicants must invoke the exemptions to disclosure provided by law in the response to the solicitation and must identify the data or other materials to be protected by separate envelope, and must state the reasons why such exclusion from public disclosure is necessary. The submission of a response authorizes release of your firm's credit data to the Town of Miami Lakes.

If the company submits information exempt from public disclosure, the company must identify with specificity which pages/paragraphs of their submittal/proposal package are exempt from the Public Records Act, identifying the specific exemption section that applies to each. The protected information must be submitted to the Town in a separate envelope marked "EXEMPT FROM PUBLIC RECORDS LAW". Failure to identify protected material via a separately marked envelopment will cause the Town to release this information in accordance with the Public Records Law despite any markings on individual pages of your submittal/proposal.

- (a) CONTRACTOR acknowledges TOWN'S obligations under Article 1, Section 24, Florida Constitution and Chapter 119, Florida Statues, to release public records to members of the public upon request. CONTRACTOR acknowledges that TOWN is required to comply with Article 1, Section 24, Florida Constitution and Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, in the handling of the materials created under this Agreement and that said statute controls over the terms of this Agreement.
- (b) CONTRACTOR specifically acknowledges its obligations to comply with Section 119.0701, Florida Statutes, with regard to public records, and shall:
  - 1. Keep and maintain public records that ordinarily and necessarily would be required by TOWN in order to perform the services required under this Agreement;
  - 2. Provide the public with access to public records on the same terms and conditions that TOWN would provide the records and at a cost that does not exceed the cost provided in Chapter 119, Florida Statutes, or as otherwise provided by law;
  - 3. Ensure that public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements are not disclosed, except as authorized by law; and
  - 4. Meet all requirements for retaining public records and transfer, at no cost to the TOWN, all public records in possession of CONTRACTOR upon termination of this Agreement and destroy any duplicate public records that are exempt or confidential and exempt from public records disclosure requirements. All records stored electronically must be provided to TOWN in a format that is compatible with the information technology system of TOWN.
- (c) Failure to comply with this Section shall be deemed a material breach of this Contract for which TOWN may terminate this Agreement immediately upon written notice to CONTRACTOR.

By submitting a response to this solicitation, the company agrees to defend the Town in the event we are forced to litigate the public records status of the company's documents.

Company Name:	
Authorized representative (print):	
Authorized representative (signature):	Date:

# **SECTION H. FORMS**

## **CONTRACT EXECUTION FORM** (DO NOT FILL OUT THIS FORM)

This Contract 2017-18 made this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_ in the year \_\_\_\_\_ in the amount not to exceed \$\_\_\_\_\_\_by and between the Town of Miami Lakes, Florida, hereinafter called the "Town," and (name of Contractor)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement as of the day and year first above written.

Attest:

TOWN OF MIAMI LAKES

By: \_\_\_\_\_ Gina Inguanzo, Town Clerk

By: \_\_\_\_\_ Alex Rey, Town Manager

By: \_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_ Town Attorney

Signed, sealed and witnessed in the presence of:

As to the Contractor:

(Contractor's Name)

By:\_\_\_\_\_

Ву:\_\_\_\_\_

Name:\_\_\_\_

Title:\_\_\_\_\_

## **CORPORATE RESOLUTION**

WHEREAS,	, Inc. desires to enter into a contract with the
Town of Miami Lakes for the purpose of performing	g the work described in the contract to which this
resolution is attached; and	
WHEREAS, the Board of Directors at a duly he	eld corporate meeting has considered the matter in
accordance with the By-Laws of the corporation;	
Now, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BO	DARD OF
DIRECTORS that the (type title of	officer)
	, is hereby authorized
(type name of officer)	
and instructed to enter into a contract, in the name	and on behalf of this corporation, with the Town of
Miami Lakes upon the terms contained in the propos	ed contract to which this resolution is attached and
to execute the corresponding performance bond.	

DATED this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_.

Corporate Secretary

(Corporate Seal)

## LEASED EMPLOYEE AFFIDAVIT

I affirm that an employee leasing company provides my workers' compensation coverage. I further understand that my contract with the employee leasing company limits my workers' compensation coverage to enrolled worksite employees only. My leasing arrangement does not cover un-enrolled worksite employees, independent contractors, uninsured sub-contractors or casual labor exposure.

I hereby certify that 100% of workers who are not employees of the company are covered as worksite employees with the employee leasing company. I certify that I do not hire any casual or uninsured labor outside the employee leasing arrangement. I agree to notify the Town in the event that I have any workers not covered by the employee leasing workers' compensation policy. In the event that I have any workers not subject to the employee leasing arrangement, I agree to obtain a separate workers' compensation policy to cover these workers. I further agree to provide the Town with a certificate of insurance from the leasing company providing proof of workers' compensation coverage prior to these workers entering any Town Work site.

I further agree to notify the Town if my employee leasing arrangement terminates with the employee leasing company and I understand that I am required to furnish proof of replacement workers' compensation coverage prior to the termination of the employee leasing arrangement.

I certify that I have workers' compensation coverage for all of my workers through the employee leasing arrangement specified below:

Name of Employee Leasing Company: Workers' Compensation Carrier: A.M. Best Rating of Carrier:

Inception Date of Leasing Arrangement:

I further agree to notify the Town in the event that I switch employee-leasing companies. I recognize that I have an obligation to supply an updated workers' compensation certificate to the Town that documents the change of carrier.

Name of Contractor:	

Signature of Owner/Officer: \_\_\_\_\_

Title: \_\_\_\_\_\_ Date: \_\_\_\_\_\_

## FORM OF PERFORMANCE BOND (PAGE 1 OF 2)

BY THIS BOND, We, as Principal, hereinafter
called Contractor, and, as Surety, are bound to the Town of Miami
Lakes, Florida, as Obligee, hereinafter called Town, in the amount of
Dollars (\$) for the payment whereof Contractor and Surety bind themselves, their heirs,
executors, administrators, successors and assigns, jointly and severally.
WHEREAS, Contractor has by written agreement entered into a Contract, No. 2017-18, awarded
the day of, <b>20</b> , with Town which Contract Documents are by
reference incorporated herein and made a part hereof, and specifically include provision for liquidated
damages, and other damages identified, and for the purposes of this Bond are hereafter referred to as
the "Contract";

THE CONDITION OF THIS BOND is that if Contractor:

- 1. Performs the Contract between Contractor and Town for Work on the **Hutchinson Road & Drainage Improvements Project**, the Contract being made a part of this Bond by reference, at the times and in the manner prescribed in the Contract; and
- 2. Pays Town all losses, liquidated damages, expenses, costs and attorney's fees including appellate proceedings, that Town sustains as a result of default by Contractor under the Contract; and
- 3. Performs the guarantee of all Work and materials furnished under the Contract for the time specified in the Contract; then THIS BOND IS VOID, OTHERWISE IT REMAINS IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.
- 4. Whenever Contractor is, and declared by Town to be, in default under the Contract, and the Town having performed Town obligations hereunder, the Surety must promptly remedy the default, or must promptly:
  - 4.1. Complete the Project in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents; or

#### FORM OF PERFORMANCE BOND (Page 2 of 2)

4.2. Obtain a bid or bids for completing the Project in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Contract, and upon determination by Surety of the lowest responsible Bidder, or, if Town elects, upon determination by Town and Surety jointly of the lowest responsible Bidder, arrange for a contract between such Bidder and Town, and make available as Work progresses (even though there should be a default or a succession of defaults under the Contract or Contracts of completion arranged under this paragraph) sufficient funds to pay the cost of completion less the balance of the Contract Price; but not exceeding, including other costs and damages for which the Surety may be liable hereunder, the amount set forth in the first paragraph hereof. The term "balance of the Contract Price," as used in this paragraph, means the total amount payable by Town to Contractor under the Contract and any amendments thereto, less the amount properly paid by Town to Contractor.

No right of action will accrue on this bond to or for the use of any person or corporation other than Town, as named herein.

The Surety hereby waives notice of and agrees that any changes in or under the Contract Documents and compliance or noncompliance with any formalities connected with the Contract or the changes does not affect Surety's obligation under this Bond.

Signed and sealed this	day of			, 20
				Contractor
WITNESSES:		_		
				(Name of Corporation)
Secretary		В	sy:	
(CORPORATE SEAL)				(Signature)
				(Print Name and Title)
IN THE PRESENCE OF:		II	NSUR	ANCE COMPANY:
	-	By:		
				Agent and Attorney-in-Fact
	_	Address:		
				(Street)
	-	-		(City/State/Zip Code)
		Т	eleph	one No.:

## FORM OF PAYMENT BOND (PAGE 1 OF 2)

I	BY THIS B	OND, We	· <u> </u>					, as F	Princip	al, hereina	fter
called C	Contractor	, and				, as S	Surety, a	re bo	und to	o the Towr	۱ of
Miami	Lakes,	Florida,	as	Obligee,	hereinafter	called	Town,	in	the	amount	of
				Dollar	s (\$	) for	the pay	nent	where	eof Contrac	ctor
and Sur	ety bind t	hemselves	, thei	ir heirs, exe	cutors, admini	istrators,	successo	rs an	d assig	gns, jointly	and

severally.

WHEREAS, Contractor has by written agreement entered into a Contract No. 2017-18, for the

Hutchinson Road & Drainage Improvements Project, awarded the \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_, with Town which Contract are by reference incorporated herein and made a part hereof, and specifically include provision for liquidated damages, and other damages identified, and for the purposes of this Bond are hereafter referred to as the "Contract";

## THE CONDITION OF THIS BOND is that if Contractor:

- 1. Pays Town all losses, liquidated damages, expenses, costs and attorney's fees including appellate proceedings, that Town sustains because of default by Contractor under the Contract; and
- 2. Promptly makes payments to all claimants as defined by Florida Statute 255.05(1) for all labor, materials and supplies used directly or indirectly by Contractor in the performance of the Contract;

THEN CONTRACTOR'S OBLIGATION WILL BE VOID; OTHERWISE, IT WILL REMAIN IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT SUBJECT, HOWEVER, TO THE FOLLOWING CONDITIONS:

- 2.1. A claimant, except a laborer, who is not in privity with Contractor and who has not received payment for its labor, materials, or supplies must, within forty-five (45) days after beginning to furnish labor, materials, or supplies for the prosecution of the Work, furnish to Contractor a notice that he intends to look to the bond for protection.
- 2.2. A claimant who is not in privity with Contractor and who has not received payment for its labor, materials, or supplies must, within ninety (90) days after performance of the labor or after complete delivery of the materials or supplies, deliver to Contractor and to the Surety, written notice of the performance of the labor or delivery of the materials or supplies and of the nonpayment.
- 2.3. No action for the labor, materials, or supplies may be instituted against Contractor or the Surety unless the notices stated under the preceding conditions (2.1) and (2.2) have been given.

## FORM OF PAYMENT BOND (Page 2 of 2)

2.4. Any action under this Bond must be instituted in accordance with the longer of the applicable Notice and Time Limitations provisions prescribed in Section 255.05(2), or Section 95-11, Florida Statutes.

The Surety hereby waives notice of and agrees that any changes in or under the Contract Documents and compliance or noncompliance with any formalities connected with the Contract or the changes does not affect the Surety's obligation under this Bond.

Signed and sealed this day	y of	, 20
		Contractor
ATTEST:		
		(Name of Corporation)
	By:	
(Secretary)		(Signature)
(Corporate Seal)		(Print Name and Title)
		day of, 20
N THE PRESENCE OF:		INSURANCE COMPANY:
	By:	
		Agent and Attorney-in-Fact
	Addre	ss:
		(Street)
		(City/State/Zip Code)
		Telephone No.:

# EXHIBIT "A"

# PLANS FOR HUTCHINSON ROAD DRAINAGE & ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS CONTAINED IN SEPARATE ATTACHMENT ONLINE